## HPV DETECTION IN URINE AND CERVICAL SAMPLES AND CYTOLOGICAL PROFILE OF WOMEN WITH HIV IN KENYATTA NATIONAL HOSPITAL: A COMPARATIVE CROSS-SECTIONAL STUDY

Principal Investigator Dr. Fatma Taher Aboud Faraj, MBChB H58/80970/2015 Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment for the award of Master of Medicine in Obstetrics and Gynecology in the Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, School of Medicine, College of Health Sciences, University of Nairobi.

#### DECLARATION

This is to declare that this dissertation is my original work, carried out with guidance from my supervisors, and references made to work done by others have been indicated.

#### **CONFLICT OF INTEREST**

The samples collected were processed at the main laboratory of Lancet Laboratories, a private ISO certified specialized tertiary laboratory. The machine that was used to analyse is Cobas 4800 (Roche). Neither the Lancet group nor Roche played a role in the development of the proposal leading to this dissertation and had no interest in the study. Thus the principal investigator (PI) bore the entire cost of the tests.

Thia Signature:....

Date: 18/10/2021

Dr. Fatma Taher Aboud Faraj

#### **APPROVAL OF SUPERVISORS**

This dissertation has been submitted with the approval of my supervisors.

2021 Signature:..... ..... Date: 6

i

i

Dr. Maranga I.S. Orona (MBCDS, MMed Obs/Gyn), MPH, PhD Consultant, Obstetrician and Gynaecologist, Kenyatta National Hospital Honorary Lecturer, Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University of Nairobi,

Rolober 2021 Date:..

Signature:.....

**Dr. Odawa Francis X.O (MBChB, MMed Obs/Gyn)** Senior Lecturer, Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, Faculty of Health Sciences, University of Nairobi.

#### **CERTIFICATE OF AUTHENTICITY**

Signature:...

This is to certify that this research is the original work of **Dr. Fatma Taher Aboud Faraj** a student **H58/80970/2015** in the department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology. Research was conducted at Kenyatta National Hospital, under the guidance and supervision of Dr. Francis XO Odawa and Dr. Maranga I. S. Orora. This thesis has not been presented in any other university for award of a degree.

2021

Professor Eunice J. Cheserem, MBChB, MMed (Obs & Gyn), PGDRM, Associate professor, Faculty of Health Sciences, Consultant, Obstetrician and Gynaecologist, Kenyatta National Hospital, Chairperson, Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University of Nairobi.

Date:..

ii

## LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

ASC-H	Atypical squamous cells cannot exclude HSIL		
ASC-US	Atypical squamous cells of undetermined significance		
BV	Bacterial Vaginosis		
CD4	Cluster of Differentiation 4		
CDC	Center for Disease Control and Prevention		
CIN	Cervical Intraepithelial Neoplasia		
HIV	Human Immunodeficiency Virus		
HPV	Human papillomavirus		
HSIL	High-grade squamous intraepithelial lesion		
HSIL	High-grade squamous intraepithelial lesion		
HSV	Herpes Simplex Virus		
KNH	Kenyatta National Hospital		
LSIL	Low-grade squamous intraepithelial Lesion		
NCI	National Cancer Institution		
NGO	Non-Governmental Organization		
NILM	Negative for intraepithelial lesion or malignancy		
NPV	Negative predictive value		
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction		
PPV	Positive predictive value		
SSA	Sub-Saharan Africa		
STIs	Sexually Transmitted Infections		
UoN	University of Nairobi		
WHO	World Health Organization		

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEC	LARATION	Error! Bookmark not defined.
CER	<b>FIFICATE OF AUTHENTICITY</b>	Error! Bookmark not defined.
LIST	OF ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS	iii
TABI	LE OF CONTENTS	iiv
LIST	OF TABLES	vii
LIST	OF FIGURES	vi
ABSI	FRACT	vii
CHA	PTER ONE	1
1.	INTRODUCTION	1
1.1	Background of the study	1
1.2	Epidemiology of HPV	2
1.2.1	A brief overview of the global prevalence of HPV	2
1.2.2	Epidemiology of HPV in Kenya	2
CHA	PTER TWO	4
2.	LITERATURE REVIEW	4
2.1	Disease Spectrum of HPV	4
2.1.1	Virology and Pathogenesis	4
2.2	Cervical Cancer	5
2.3	HPV and HIV correlation	5
2.3.1	HIV and HPV as biological co-factors	5
2.4	Detection of HPV infection	6
2.4.1	Cytology testing	6
2.4.2	VIA/VILI	6
2.4.3	Histopathology	6
2.4.4	HPV DNA methods	7
2.5	HPV prevention	7
2.6	Studies on paired urine and cervical samples by HPV DNA I	Detection Assays
CHA	PTER THREE	9
3.	STUDY JUSTIFICATION, RESEARCH QUESTION, H	IYPOTHESIS, AND
CON	CEPTUAL FRAMEWORK	9
3.1	STUDY JUSTIFICATION	9
3.2	RESEARCH QUESTION	9
3.3	HYPOTHESIS	9
3.3.1	Null Hypothesis	9

5.1.1	Prevalence of HPV by urine and cervical samples	25
5.1	The prevalence and concordance of detection of HPV between urine and cervical sampl	es 25
5.	RESULTS	25
CHA	PTER FIVE	25
4.12	Limitations	24
4.11	Ethical Considerations	23
4.10.5	The descriptive and statistical analysis of the cervical cytology	22
4.10.4	Poisson regression model with a robust variance estimator for analysis of correlates	21
4.10.3	Kappa statistics (k) for agreement test	19
4.10.2	McNemar's $X^2$ test for paired nominal data	19
4.10.1	Descriptive Statistics	19
4.10	Statistical Data Analysis	19
4.9	Data Management	19
4.8	Quality Assurance	18
4.7	Data Collection Instruments	18
4.6.3	Outcome variable	17
covari	ates)	17
4.6.2	Independent (exposure) variables – the proximate correlates (obstetric or reproductive	
4.6.1	Independent variables – the underlying correlates	17
4.6	Variables and Measures	17
4.5	Sampling Procedure	15
4.4	Sample Size Calculation	14
4.3.2	Exclusion Criteria	14
4.3.1	Inclusion criteria	14
4.3	Study Population	14
4.2	Study Site	13
4.1	Study Design	13
4.	RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	13
CHA	PTER FOUR	13
3.5	CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK	11
3.4.2	The specific objectives	10
3.4.1	Broad objective	10
3.4	OBJECTIVES	10
3.3.2	Alternative Hypothesis	10

5.1.1	The specificity, sensitivity, PPV, and NPV of HPV DNA detection in urine for prediction
in cerv	vical samples
5.1.2	Concordance of detection of HPV between urine and cervical samples
5.2	The correlates of risks associated with cervical HR HPV detection
5.2.1	Sociodemographic and clinical characteristics of the HIV-infected women
5.2.2	Results from regression analyses of correlates of risk associated with HPV-infection in
HIV-p	oositive women
5.3	Cervical cytology profile of the HIV positive women by HPV status of urine and cervical
sampl	es
5.3.1	The cytological profile of HIV–positive women
5.3.2	NILM vaginal microecology by HIV viral load, HPV status and STI history40
5.3.3	HIV CD4/ $\mu$ L count, HIV viral load detection and HIV duration according to HR HPV
preval	ence and cytology findings
5.4	The prevalence of abnormal cytology and HPV type-specific prevalence by cervical
cytolo	gy status of the urine and cervical samples42
5.4.1	The prevalence, specificity and the sensitivity of HPV DNA detection in urine samples for
predic	tion of abnormal cervical cytology
5.4.2	Type-specific prevalence of HR HPV by cervical cytology status
CHAI	PTER SIX
6.	DISCUSSIONS OF RESULTS
6.1	Discussions
6.2	Conclusions
6.3	Recommendations
REFE	CRENCES
APPE	INDICES         59
APPE	NDIX A: INFORMED CONSENT FORM
APPE	NDIX A.1 INFORMED CONSENT FORM - ENGLISH
APPE	NDIX A.2: INFORMED CONSENT FORM - KISWHAILI
APPE	NDIX B: SOCIODEMOGRAPHIC QUESTIONNAIRE
APPE	NDIX C: LABORATORY METHODS68
APPE	NDIX D: STUDY TIMELINES
APPE	NDIX E: STUDY BUDGET71

## LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Kappa statistic (k) classification criterion
Table 2:Prevalence of HPV genotypes by the method of detection and by carcinogenicity
categories
Table 3: The 2x2 table for calculation of sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV for any HR
HPV in urine and cervical samples
Table 4: The 2x2 table for calculation of sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV for any HPV
in urine and cervical samples
Table 5: HPV DNA detection agreement in paired urine and cervical samples
Table 6: Sociodemographic characteristics
Table 7: Clinical correlates
Table 8: Robust Poisson Bivariate regression and Multivariable regression for correlates of
risks associated with cervical HPV Positivity in the HIV-positive women35
Table 9: Poisson Multivariate regression
Table 10: Results of NILM vaginal microecology/cervical inflammation of various causes
according to last viral load, HPV status, and STI history
Table 11: Comparison of HIV CD4/µL count, HIV viral load detection and HIV duration by
HR HPV positivity in cervix/urine and by cytology finding41
Table 12: The 2x2 table for calculation of sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV for any HR
HPV in paired urine and cervical cytology
Table 13: HPV DNA detection agreement in paired urine and cervical samples
Table 14: HPV type-specific distribution according to cervical cytology results

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Conceptual framework	11
Figure 2. Study flow	18
Figure 3: The cytological profiles based on abnormal Pap smears	

## ABSTRACT

**Background:** Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)–positive women are at higher risk of Human Papillomavirus (HPV) acquisition. While urine-based HPV testing could improve poor cervical cancer participant screening rates and circumvent the need for an annual Papanicolaou test (Pap test) for HPV negative women, it has not been studied to date in Kenya.

**Objective**: To compare the rate of detection of HPV in urine and cervical samples in HIV-positive women.

**Design and Setting**: A cross-sectional comparative study where HPV DNA was tested in a paired urine sample and cervical samples of women at the Comprehensive Care Centre between September 2019 and November 2019 at the Kenyatta National Hospital, Nairobi–Kenya.

**Materials and methods:** Roche Cobas 4800 Assay was used for testing 71 paired cervical and urine samples respectively for HPV DNA. The levels of agreement of the paired samples were assessed using kappa coefficient (k), with a 95% confidence interval (CI). The probability values (p-values) from McNemar's test were used for significance test. A multivariable Poisson regression model with a robust variance estimator was used to model the correlates of risks.

**Results**: HIV-positive women of mean age of  $44.28\pm10.6$  years were studied. The prevalence of HPV was 68% (95% CI: 55%–78%) in cervical samples and 35.2% (95% CI: 24% - 47%) in urine samples. The level of agreement between urine and cervical samples for any HPV was substantial (% agreement=84.5%, k= 0.69, 95% CI=0.5146–0.8563), fair for any HR HPV (% agreement = 67.6%, k=0.41, 95% CI=0.2160–0.6104, substantial agreement for HPV 16 and/or HPV 18 (% agreement=93.0%, k=0.70, 95% CI=0.4454–0.9534), and fair agreement (k=0.39, CI 95%=0.1922–0.5889) for other HR HPV (Non HPV 16/18). The McNemar's test and Chi-square tests showed that the performance of the urine and cervical samples were not equal (p-values <0.05). Sensitivity of urine for any HPV detection was high at 77% (95% CI=63% – 88%), while specificity was 100% (85%–1.00%). The pap smears were mostly negative for intraepithelial lesion or malignancy (NILM) (91.5%). Being married (monogamous) was associated with HR HPV prevalence that was 41% (adjusted Prevalence Ratio 0.59, 95% CI: 0.36–0.99) lower than those of divorced/separated women (p<0.05).

**Conclusion**: The detection rate in urine sample was a little lower than in cervical samples. These findings demonstrate that urine-based HPV test can be employed not as a single test as cervical sample test and certainly not as an alternative method but as a cotest with possible improvements of sample collection and processing.

## **CHAPTER ONE**

#### **1. INTRODUCTION**

### 1.1 Background of the study

The Human papillomavirus (HPV) is the most prevalent cause of sexually transmitted viral disease globally and the chief cause of cervical cancer in women (1). Persistence of HPV infections for between 10 and 15 years causes cervical squamous intraepithelial lesions (SIL) and Invasive Cervical Cancer (ICC) (2). Up to now, more than 200 genotypes of HPV have been characterized. Of which over 40 of HPV genotypes infect the mucosal and epithelial lining as well as other areas (3).

HPVs are categorized according to the risk they pose on various epithelial sites. For example, HPV types 16, 18, 31, are high risk (HR)/oncogenic types and involved in the etiology of majority of cervical cancers while HPV types 6, 11 and 44 are low risk (LR) types (4,5) and the basis of low-grade cervical lesions, recurrent respiratory papillomatosis, and genital warts.

The standard for the detection/screening for HPV and related cervical cancer and/or precancerous conditions comprise of the Papanicolaou (Pap) test, biopsy and Liquid Based Cytology (LBC), visual inspection using acetic acid and Lugol's iodine (VIA-VILI), in addition to HPV Deoxyribonucleic Acid (DNA) testing using a cervical brush. The disadvantages of these methods include the requirement for a pelvic examination, an invasive exam. It is uncomfortable for the patient as well as time-consuming for the health worker. (6). Detection methods for pathogenic microorganisms' DNA in patients' urine have been utilized in the diagnosis of other common STIs that are affecting the cervix, for instance, *Neisseria gonorrhea* and *Chlamydia trachomatis* infections (7). Therefore, the use of non-invasive urine-based samples for routine HPV detection may well afford a preliminary diagnosis for cervical cancer and at the same time circumventing the requirement for 3 yearly Pap test for HPV DNA negative women. One specimen may be enough to concurrently screen all the agents of infection.

HPV detection in urine can be used as an ancillary testing method for cervical cancer to triaged women having atypical squamous cells of undetermined significance (ASC-US). Several researchers have tried a urine sample for the detection of HPV DNA (8). However,

there has been no study up to now addressing the detective ability of HPV DNA in the urine among Kenyan women, more so Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) –positive women.

HIV-positivity is linked with rising rates of incident HPV infections, multiple and persistent HR HPV incidences, dysplasia as well as cervical cancer. Once cervical cancer occurs in this population, it becomes more aggressive and less responsive to treatment. And it's these factors that underpin the significance of cervical cancer testing in these HIV-positive women. The non-invasive usage of urine in the detection of HPV DNA and comparing it with matching cervical swab specimens in the aforementioned population is the main aim of this study.

#### 1.2 Epidemiology of HPV

## **1.2.1** A brief overview of the global prevalence of HPV

Global estimates demonstrate that HPV infection is the most common STI. However, the prevalence of HR HPV in women having normal cervical cytology differs among the world regions. It is estimated to vary from 2 to 44%, depending on the population, the severity of the injury and geographical region studied (9).

The Information Centre on HPV and Cervical Cancer (the HPV Information Centre) (10) report a global HPV 16/18 prevalence of 3.9% in normal cytology, in low-grade cervical lesions/Cervical intraepithelial neoplasia-1 (LSIL/CIN-1) 25.8%, in high-grade cervical lesions/Cervical intraepithelial neoplasia-2 (HSIL/CIN-2 /CIN-3 /carcinoma *in situ* (CIS)) 51.9% and cervical cancer of 64.9%. A high prevalence of 24% has previously been reported in sub-Saharan Africa, 21.4% in Eastern Europe and Latin America with 16.1% (11). This may suggest that the distribution of HPV genotypes may be area-specific.

## 1.2.2 Epidemiology of HPV in Kenya

The current report from HPV Information Centre (10) on Kenya indicates an HPV 16/18 normal cytology prevalence of 9.1%, 21.4% in LSIL/CIN-1, 45.0% in HSIL/CIN-2/CIN-3/CIS). Cervical cancer prevalence is 63.1% from the 2018 estimates and newly diagnosed cases being as high as 5,250. Cervical cancer is ranked the most common cause of cancer-related deaths among the females of ages 15–44 and the second chief cause of cancer among females.

Several individual studies have found a high prevalence of HPV in Kenya. These studies have reported area-specific distribution. According to Ngugi et al.(12), the prevalence of

HPV in the Thika district was 21.3% among women, with the prevalence of HR HPV 16 and type 18 reported as 43.7% and 17.2% respectively. In 2008, Yamada et al. (13) reported prevalence as high as 49% among HIV-positive women and 17% among HIV-negative women in Nairobi.

A recent study by Menon et al. (14) on the genotypic epidemiology in HIV-positive women reported an overall prevalence of HR HPV genotypes of 64%. In women with abnormal cytology, HPV 16 was found to be 26%, HPV 35 (21%) and 52 (18%) and is the most prevalent. However, in those with ICC, the Menon et al.'s study found that HPV 16 was 37% prevalent and HPV 18 was 24% being the most prevalent. In Kenya, ICC is the most frequent malignancy and is associated with less than 20% survival as findings from a prospective cohort study conducted by Maranga et al. (15) indicated.

Among outpatient women in a Nairobi Health facility, Omire et al.'s (16) study on risk predisposition reported that 35.3% of women were reactive for HPV L1 (gene) DNA. Omire et al.'s study also showed that 4.3% had abnormal cervical cytology with 3/8 being of HSIL, 1/8 of LSIL, 1/8 had adenocarcinoma while the other 3 were ASC-US.

Luchters et al. (17) in a community-based survey done in Mombasa found that more than half (55.6%) of female sex workers (FSW) were infected with HR HPV. Among these FSW, 54.9% had at least two or more different HR HPV types. Luchters et al. also reported that 22.8% were HPV 16/18, but more than twice as many had HR HPV types excluding HPV 16/18. Additionally, 25% of the FSW had LR HPV type 6/67. KNH research by Maranga et al. (18) on the HPV subtypes established that smear samples HIV-positive women had multiple HPV infections than HIV-negative women. Similar to Maranga et al., De Vuyst et al. (19) demonstrated that multiple-type infections are highly prevalent (37.2%) in HIV-positive compared to negative (13.7%) women but with similar type distribution.

A study done by He et al. (20) at KNH found strong correlation between Human T-cell leukemia virus type 1 or Human T lymphotropic virus type 1 (HTLV-1) infection (related to HIV infection) with numbers of sexual partners smoking and an unexpectedly high HTLV-1 DNA prevalence in HIV-positive women.

## **CHAPTER TWO**

#### 2. LITERATURE REVIEW

#### 2.1 Disease Spectrum of HPV

## 2.1.1 Virology and Pathogenesis

#### 2.1.1.1 Virology

HPV is a small, nonenveloped viral DNA that belongs to the Papillomaviruses in the *Papovaviridae* family. It has an icosahedral capsid composed of 72 capsomers. Each capsomer contains a pentamer of the major capsid protein, L1 and several copies of minor capsid protein L2 (21). The HPV genome has a single molecule of double-stranded, non-enveloped circular DNA with approximately 7,900bp. Over 100 HPV types have been characterized just on the basis of the DNA sequence divergence. Moreover, HPVs are categorized either as cutaneous types or mucosal types because of the epithelial sites they do colonize. The cutaneous HPV types are epidermitropic whereas the mucosal types are (highly) epitheliotropic.

## 2.1.1.2 Pathogenesis

Infection by HPV takes place at the squamous epithelial cells occurring in layers (stratified) in the basal membrane. The infection triggers differentiation in the epithelial cells and infected cells show a wide range of alterations, from benign hyperplasia, dysplasia and then invasive carcinoma. For effective replication, HPV uses and controls the cellular machinery of its host. During the process, the protein product of the virus that is encoded by E6 and E7 attaches to the genes that control the cell cycle known as the tumor suppressor gene p53, resulting in the p53 protein early disintegration. The E7 protein attaches to a tumor suppressor protein known as the retinoblastoma then alters and controls its function (22). These two proteins facilitate considerable oncogenesis of the virus and their assembly denotes the main distinction between LR and the HR HPV strains.

## 2.1.1.3 Types and Disease Spectrum

The HPV infection is linked with diverse clinical diseases from benign warts to invasive cervical lesions. Most of these infections are asymptomatic, or subclinical. Patients with a clinically evident disease have a variety of possible presentations that associate with the type of HPV and the host factors. Among these, the four most common manifestations include cervical dysplasia, anogenital warts, anogenital cancers, and anal dysplasia.

## 2.2 Cervical Cancer

Among Kenyan women, cervical cancer accounts for 18-23% of all cancers, being the second most prevalent among diagnosed cancers. The relationship between infection with HPV and cervical cancer was originally established in the early 1980s and the relationship is greater than that between lung cancer and smoking (23). HPV 16 accounts for 50% of the cervical cancer cases while HPV 18, 31 and 45 account for 25 - 30% (23). The cervical adenocarcinomas are also associated with HPV, but the association is less definite and is dependent on age.

## 2.3 HPV and HIV correlation

HPV and HIV interaction may in a vicious circle favor each other. Studies have found that HPV infection to be a significant HIV acquisition risk factor; alternatively, HIV amplifies the acquisition and persistence of HPV in individuals co-infected with HIV as Nowak et al. (24) found and is a prognostic indicator of poor treatment outcomes for ICC (Invasive Cervical Cancer). The World Health Organization also incorporated ICC to the clinical staging of the Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome or AIDS classification for resource-poor settings (25). In Kenya, Maranga et al. (18) established less than 20% survival in women with ICC.

A meta-analysis identifying HPV DNA by Houlihan et al. (26) revealed strong evidence of an elevated risk (2.06) contracting HIV with any strain of HPV genotype prevalent. This is the trend reported in global studies. For instance, in HIV-positive women, a prevalence as high as 47.5% has been reported in Brazil (27), of which correlates HPV infection were cytological alterations, advanced age, more than three sexual partners, < 200/mm<sup>3</sup> CD4+ lymphocyte count, and alcohol abuse were correlates of infection. Typically, HIV status and HPV-type may affect the profile of lympho-mononuclear cells in the cervical lesions spectrum. Comparable study findings have been described by Jolly et al. (28) in the Kingdom of Swaziland in which cervical lesions were more in HIV-positive (22.9%) women than those HIV-negative (5.7%).

## 2.3.1 HIV and HPV as biological co-factors

HIV-infection favors HPV-infection both at cellular and clinical levels. HIV proteins (tat and gp120) in combination with host cytokines (TNF- $\alpha$  and IFN- $\gamma$ ) disrupt the epithelial tight junctions potentiating penetration of HPV into the basal cells, which are targeted by HPV. The same *tat* protein enhances HPV transcription and replication thus enabling expression of

HPV *E* oncogenes and L capsid proteins in the cells. Finally, in the AIDS stage, there is a persistence of HPV as HIV induces a shift of TH1 to TH2 leading to an escape of HPV from immune surveillance.

Clinically HIV favors HPV infections since they both share common routes of transmission, and that progressive immune depression by HIV enhances HPV viral load (VL) and frequent, persistent HPV infection. This high HPV VL and persistent infection lead to the development of Squamous Intraepithelial Lesion (SIL) independent of CD 4 cell counts. HIV-infection also favors HPV-related dysplastic manifestations. For instance, a 38.3% prevalence of abnormal cervical cytology in HIV-infected patients higher than in HIV-uninfected women (16.2%).

## 2.4 Detection of HPV infection

## 2.4.1 Cytology testing

The conventional Pap test is the standard tool for screening of cervical cytological abnormalities and changes often due to HPV infection. The current Pap smear reporting classification is the Bethesda system (29). However, screening by this method has some limitations, including high false-negative rates. It has been reported that only 15–50% of HPV-infected patients are correctly identified by Pap test (30). Newer methods of collection (in a preservative solution) and preparation of Pap smear specimens have been developed. Among these are the PrepStain system and Thin Prep Pap Smear technique approved by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA).

### 2.4.2 VIA/VILI

After application of Acetic acid and Lugol's iodine, comprehensive visual inspection of the cervix is done. The findings from the colposcope are then graded depending on the degree of the aceto-white lesion, mosaic pattern, surface contour, and punctuation. Higher levels of abnormalities are associated with lesions severity.

### 2.4.3 Histopathology

Colposcopy is able to identify high-grade and low-grade dysplasia. However, it cannot detect micro-invasive disease. In case abnormalities aren't established or if the whole squamo-columnar junction is not visualized, then a cervical cone biopsy is obtained. The presence of abnormal koilocytes, or koilocytosis, is distinguishing features of HPV-infection. Additional markers of HPV-infection comprise dyskeratosis, acanthosis, as well as multinucleation.

Monoclonal antibodies can be used to demonstrate HPV antigens in the biopsy sample. Moreover, both HPV DNA and messenger Ribonucleic acid (mRNA) could well be established in biopsies done through in situ hybridization.

## 2.4.4 HPV DNA methods

The Hybridization of nucleic acids of the virus from the cervical swab is the established routine detection technique. Two HPV DNA detection methods currently are the Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) method (either as type-specific or general primer PCR) and the liquid hybridization assay (Hybrid Capture Kit). An HPV DNA test is favored in the management of Pap smear showing ASC-US. An HPV DNA test can be used singly for primary screening of cervical cancer in women of 25 years or above.

## 1.2.2.1 HPV DNA in Urine

Urine-based HPV DNA detection presents a reasonable alternative to cervical specimenbased HPV DNA detection. It's a simple and non-invasive approach to screening (31). HPV DNA urine testing is employable in the identification of abnormal cells in young women and adolescents not wishing to have pelvic examination (32).

#### 2.5 HPV prevention

Prevention of HPV infection entails both behavioral risk reduction and the use of a vaccine. Abstinence from sexual activity is the most dependable method for genital HPV infection prevention. Patients can reduce their likelihood of acquiring and transmitting HPV by consistently and correctly using a condom and limiting the number of sexual partners.

The HPV vaccine, made from the L1 major protein through recombinant technology has made a significant impact in reducing HPV-infection related morbidity and mortality (33). Studies in the United States have revealed a 64% prevalence reduction of the four vaccine-targeted HPV types among females aged between 9 and 14 years and a 34% reduction among 20–24-year-old females (34). Other countries including Australia and Canada have reported a similar impact (35).

Indications include boys and girls between ages 11 and 12 years, females between ages 13 and 26 and males between age 13 and 21 who haven't began or finished the HPV vaccine series, previously unvaccinated, immune-compromised persons (as well as HIV-infected individuals) including men who have sex with men or MSM past age 26 years. It hasn't been

recommended for women or men aged above 26 as well as in pregnant women.

The two licensed vaccines in Kenya are *Cervarix*®, from GlaxoSmithKline, a bivalent viruslike particle (VLP) HPV vaccine acting against HPV 16 and HPV 18 and *Gardasil*® from bioCSL/Merck & Co Inc., which is a quadrivalent vaccine effective against HPV types 16, 18, 6 and 11. In Kenya, vaccine trials have shown a positive response among women.

## 2.6 Studies on paired urine and cervical samples by HPV DNA Detection Assays

Several authors cited by Nilyanimit et al. (36) report varying concordance rates ranging from 65.2% to 100% between the cervical swab and urine specimen from different detection assays. Specifically, of values above 85%, Daponte et al. (37) reported 85.7%, Hagihara et al. (38) (98.4%), while Gupta et al. (39) found 100% concordance. Concordances of 76% or below were reported by Cuschieri et al. (40) (59.8%), and Nilyanimit et al. (41) (75%). Another study revealed an agreement of 78.90% (42).

In all these studies cited in Nilyanimit et al. (36), only Bernal et al. (43) used Cobas 4800HPV test and found 88% concordance with a sensitivity of 90.5% and specificity of 85%. Bernal et al.'s value is close to that reported by Khunamornpong et al (44) (86.2%) from The Cobas 4800 assay but had a kappa statistic of 0.65 which they concluded was a substantial agreement.

Scientific literature also reveals some variations in prevalence patterns in the paired samples depending on the study goals and setting. Considerable variation in distribution is quite apparent such as HPV types found in Thai women and those found in Kenyan women by Maranga et al. (45). Equally, in terms of prevalence, Jong et al. (46) found an HPV urine sample prevalence of 81.5% and in cervical smear samples prevalence of 52%; concordance was 71%. Comparatively, a study in Colombia found 70.6% and 63.2% infection in corresponding samples of cervix and urine.

Some studies have reported a high HPV detection sensitivity for urine-based assays, while other studies have reported a low HPV detection sensitivity from urine-based assays. It is a noninvasive method as it also permits the simultaneous detection of various infectious agent.

## **CHAPTER THREE**

# 3. STUDY JUSTIFICATION, RESEARCH QUESTION, HYPOTHESIS, AND CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK

#### **3.1 STUDY JUSTIFICATION**

HPV is the most likely etiological agent in cervical cancer. In sub-Saharan Africa HIV, endemic in this region, augments HPV infection. The complex interplay between these two viruses could influence progression to Invasive Cervical Cancer.

The Pap smear is a cost-effective method for cervical cancer screening. Its limitation includes the inability to detect asymptomatic HPV infection, sociocultural barriers as it involves a pelvic examination. In addition, it has limited accuracy in the detection of cell changes due to HPV infection. These limitations warrant alternative and complementary HPV detection tests. Urine-based HPV DNA testing methods offer simple non-invasive alternative or complementary methods to Pap smear.

This study purposed to determine how urine-based HPV DNA testing compares with testing in paired cervical samples of HIV positive women attending the Comprehensive Care Centre (CCC) of the Kenyatta National Hospital (KNH) within Nairobi–Kenya. This study assessed the sensitivity and specificity which are components of detection rates useful in diagnostic medicine (bioassays).

#### 3.2 RESEARCH QUESTION

How comparable is the detection rate of human papillomavirus in urine and in cervical samples in human immunodeficiency virus-positive women attending the Comprehensive Care Centre at the Kenyatta National Hospital?

## **3.3 HYPOTHESIS**

### **3.3.1** Null Hypothesis

There is no difference in HPV detection rate between using urine and cervical samples in HIV-positive women.

That is,  $H_0$ : Kappa  $\geq 0.84$ 

## 3.3.2 Alternative Hypothesis

There is a difference in the HPV detection rate between using urine and cervical samples in the HIV-positive women.

That is, one-sided alternative hypothesis,  $H_1$ : Kappa value < 0.84.

## 3.4 **OBJECTIVES**

## 3.4.1 Broad objective

To compare the detection rate of human papillomavirus in urine and cervical samples in HIVpositive women visiting the Comprehensive Care Centre within the Kenyatta National Hospital.

## **3.4.2** The specific objectives

- i) To determine the prevalence of HPV by urine and cervical samples and assess the concordance of detection of HPV between the paired samples.
- ii) To establish the demographic and clinical correlates of risks associated with HPV infection using cervical samples as the gold standard.
- iii) To evaluate the cytology profile of the HIV positive women by HPV status of the urine and cervical samples.
- iv) To determine the prevalence of abnormal cytology and HPV type-specific prevalence by cervical cytology status of the urine and cervical samples.

## 3.5 CONCEPTUAL FRAMEWORK



Figure 1. Conceptual framework

As illustrated in the conceptual framework, correlates of HPV infection in HIV-infected women who are usually at higher risk for cervical dysplasia were analyzed.

For clarity of terms, a correlate is an associated term to a risk factor. While a risk factor is a type of correlate though distinct from other correlates, a correlate could come about before the outcome (47). Risk factors usually increase the probability of an outcome, in this case cervical HPV or Urine-based HPV. Importantly and as a correlate, the association with or extent of Urine-based HPV DNA detection in an abnormal cervical cytology to that of HPV DNA detection in a cervical swab specimen is of importance.

From the framework, the proportion of abnormal cervical cytology observed in the women, could present a significant association with HPV-DNA being identified in urine sand cervical samples. In the conceptual framework, it is also shown that variables that correlates maybe positively or negatively associated with cervical HPV DNA or Urine-based HPV DNA detection, which are the outcomes, for instance young age and old age or age at sexual debut. In every HIV-infected woman, the absence or presence of a correlate is measurable. The correlate, as with clinical correlates in this framework, may be measured simultaneously as the cervical HPV or urine-based HPV outcome and therefore be a concomitant of it, or it may be resulting from the outcome if subsequently measured.

Study participants who were positive cytology were referred for colposcopy. They were then treated for cervical cancer through treatment modalities recommended by physicians such as loop electrosurgical excision procedure (LEEP), cryotherapy, cold knife conization as well as laser therapy. As appropriate they were referred for chemotherapy/radiation treatment for cases of cervical neoplasia.

## **CHAPTER FOUR**

## 4. RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

#### 4.1 Study Design

This was a facility-based cross-sectional comparative study in which HPV DNA was tested in paired urine and cervical samples from HIV-positive women attending the Comprehensive Care Centre (HIV care Centre) at the Kenyatta National Hospital.

#### 4.2 Study Site

The study was conducted at the KNH CCC. The hospital (KNH), was founded in 1901 and became later known as King George VI hospital in 1952. It's situated in Nairobi County in Kenya and is the largest public national tertiary referral and teaching hospital hosting College of Health Sciences of the University of Nairobi (UoN) and the Kenya Medical Training College. It has a heterogeneous population that caters to patients of all walks of life, from Nairobi County, its environs, referrals from other hospitals in the country and the greater East African region.

Several medical specialist departments are hosted here including the department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, which conducts screening and treatment/management of cervical cancer, in addition to a lot of other services, among diverse patients both HIV-positive as well as HIV-negative. This study was, therefore, carried out in the hospital's CCC where complete HIV care, prevention, and treatment services are offered.

The CCC is a global model for HIV/AIDS care. Following the development of a strategic plan of action for 2005-2010, KNH started CCC with the support from the United States Agency for International Development/Family Health International to provide a comprehensive HIV care, management, and support that includes counseling, nutrition, Prevention of Mother-To-Child-Transmission, pharmaceutical care, laboratory diagnostics and monitoring of patients. About 200 patients attend the facility daily.

In addition, the hospital also draws its clientele countrywide, serving a population with diverse cultural and socioeconomic backgrounds. At the CCC over 9000 patients are registered with daily patient visits of about 200, with a male to female ratio of 1:2. Viral

Load assays are offered free of charge once a year but CD4 is not done freely. Cervical cancer screening and HPV vaccine services are not offered routinely at CCC.

The samples were analyzed at The Lancet pathologists' laboratories, a private entity with high standard quality diagnostics that have a close working relationship with both public and private healthcare facilities. Lancet Laboratories is a leading reference laboratory. As such, KNH laboratories and Lancet hospital-independent reference laboratories can be complementary in the provision of comprehensive, medically appropriate laboratory services for optimal patient care and research.

Lancet Laboratories usually do high volume routine and specialty testing including HR HPV and therefore would be useful in providing the diagnostic capacity to support this research study of HPV detection in urine and cervical samples among women with HIV in Kenyatta National Hospital. Hence all samples were shipped to Lancet Laboratories. Additionally, gatekeeper permission was sought from Lancet Laboratories for laboratory analysis. Lancet laboratories, in addition to the above, provided free Pap smear kits to this particular study. In addition, Lancet has over the years supported research by registrars, including, the principal investigator in this study by subsidizing fees for diagnostics.

## 4.3 Study Population

The study enrolled women aged 18 years and above who are HIV-positive and are receiving service at the HIV clinic in Kenyatta National Hospital and have given consent.

## 4.3.1 Inclusion criteria

- i) Women who are older than 18yrs.
- ii) HIV positive.
- iii) Informed consent.

## 4.3.2 Exclusion Criteria

- i) Women diagnosed with cancer of the cervix
- ii) Women with past or on treatment of cancer of the cervix.
- iii) Pregnant women.
- iv) Women too ill to participate.

## 4.4 Sample Size Calculation

The calculation of the sample size (N) was performed using R (48) as:

>N.cohen.kappa(rate1 = 0.62, rate2 = 0.687, k1 = 0.65, k0 = 0.84, alpha=0.05, power=0.8, twosided=FALSE) #library(irr), from the sample size formula for conducting Cohen's kappa (k) agreement test by Cantor (49) below:

$$N = \left[\frac{Z_{\alpha}\sqrt{Q_0} + Z_{\beta}\sqrt{Q_1}}{k_1 - k_0}\right]^2 = 71$$

Where rate2 is the facility-based HPV prevalence in Kenya reported by De Vuyst et al (50), k1 is the true Cohen's Kappa statistic from Cobas 4800 HPV (Roche Diagnostics, Indiana, USA) previously reported by Khunamornpong et al. elsewhere. The study's purpose was to determine whether or not a concordance is observed. Substantial agreement for this study would be  $k \ge 0.84$  guided by classifications reported by Munoz et al. (51) and McHugh's. (52) recommendation of the minimum values. The desire was to test the null hypothesis of H<sub>0</sub>: K  $\ge 0.84$  against the one-sided alternative H<sub>1</sub>: K < 0.84 with significance level 0.05 and power 0.80. Since no HPV urine prevalence studies have been done in Kenya, the probability of detection in urine (rate1=0.62) was estimated by taking the ratio of HPV urine to HPV cervical sample's prevalence from several studies done elsewhere (41-43) – which was found to be quite consistent – and imputed to the value obtained by De Vuyst et al. in their study.

### 4.5 Sampling Procedure

The study participants were identified from the Comprehensive Care Centre registry. Potential respondents were approached individually and sampled consecutively in the facility and those willing to participate were invited for an interview.

Patient flow at KNH CCC was affluent. In a hospital setup such as KNH, sampling design would be dependent on the patient burden concerns and the sample size calculated. For a probability sampling in the KNH set-up, the total target patient population would be required but was unknown at CCC. Whereas random sampling is largely the best for avoiding bias, systematic-random sampling would allow more statistical power and therefore let a smaller total sample (N) be acceptable. With this in mind systematic random sampling was adopted. So, while recruiting the calculated sample (N=71), the total sample was divided equally for 30 days and everyday interviews and subsequent data collection done by approaching the 5<sup>th</sup>

patient at the CCC assuming an average of 3 patients per day.

The principal investigator (PI) and the trained research assistants did the interviews individually and privately. Once it was clear to the participant what the benefits and risks of the study were and that they could withdraw voluntarily, both written and verbal informed consent (Appendix A) were obtained from those who opted to participate.

Once recruitment was done and informed consents obtained, a structured questionnaire (Appendix B) was then administered to the participants by either the principal investigator or the research assistants. The questionnaire bore a unique study number that was allocated to a particular participant.

After completing the questionnaires, all consented women were expected to give paired samples (cervical and urine samples). The first void urine (FVU) sample of about 30mls was collected by the participant using a sterile container and stored in ambient temperature. FVU was stable for 72 hours before analysis. The Principal Investigator and trained research assistants then collected the cervicovaginal sample from the participant using a speculum (for Pap smear analysis) and Viba brush (for HPV DNA analysis). The patients underwent the following tests in sequence: (i) self-collection of urine sample for testing HPV DNA, (ii) conventional Pap smear and (ii) clinician/provider-collected cervical sample for HPV DNA testing.

The cervical samples were stored at ambient temperature not  $>25^{\circ}$ C and were generally stable for months. It required no transport media and shall be collected and maintained in a sterile manner.

At the laboratory, before HPV DNA detection, five mL of each urine sample was mixed with five mL Roche medium, then it was centrifuged at 3000 revolutions per minute for 15 minutes. After removal of the supernatant, the pellet was re-suspended in two mL of the aforementioned Roche medium and then used for testing HPV. The collected urine and cervical samples were matched with the respective questionnaires to avoid mix up then transported to Lancet Laboratory headquarters where they were analyzed with Roche's Cobas 4800 (Appendix C).

The Cobas<sup>®</sup> HPV Test is an FDA- approved qualitative in vitro test for the detection of HPV in clinician collected cervical samples by use of an endocervical spatula/brush and then put in the ThinPrep<sup>®</sup> Pap smear Test<sup>TM</sup> PreservCyt<sup>®</sup>Solution or by using a cervical broom and put in SurePath<sup>TM</sup> Preservative Fluid. This test uses amplification of the target DNA by the PCR besides nucleic acid hybridization to detect 14 HR HPV types in one investigation. This

diagnostic test specifically identifies HPV types 16 and 18 while simultaneously detecting 31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66 and 68 HR HPV types.

## 4.6 Variables and Measures

## 4.6.1 Independent variables – the underlying correlates

The underlying correlates or the sociodemographic covariates included age, years of education completed, highest education level, marital status, employment, and household income per month.

# 4.6.2 Independent (exposure) variables – the proximate correlates (obstetric or reproductive covariates)

**Reproductive History:** Having children; the number of children; use contraceptive; contraceptive frequency of use; contraceptive type.

**Pap smear and HPV vaccine history:** Ever had Pap smear; the number of times had Pap smear (once, twice, thrice); vaccinated against HPV.

**Sexual behavior:** Sexually active – current/ever been; sexual debut (<18 years, 19-24 years, >25 years); Number of partners have you had in the past  $(0, 1, \ge 2)$ ; use of protection during sexual intercourse. Sexually active here refers to engaging in sexual activity of any form with at least one partner.

**History of sexually transmitted infections (STI):** Ever been diagnosed with an STI (yes/no); STI (Gonorrhea, Syphilis, Chlamydia, other).

**HIV History:** HIV Stage; CD4 Level; Viral Load; duration of HIV; How was HIV detected, current use of antiretroviral medications, medications used currently, duration on medications; reason for antiretroviral medication initiation.

## 4.6.3 Outcome variable

- The concordance rate of HPV detection in matched samples of urine and cervical samples
- HPV-infection (an individual was considered positive if one or more of the HR-HPV was detected).

## 4.7 Data Collection Instruments

The investigator and the research assistants administered a structured questionnaire to the consented participants. The questionnaire contained questions about the participant's sociodemographic characteristics, reproductive history, Pap smear, and HIV history. The questionnaire bore a unique number that matched the collected urine and cervical samples.



The research assistants underwent half-day training on how to apply the questionnaire and take the appropriate samples. The research assistants consisted of nurses working at the colposcopy clinic and the HIV clinic in KNH thus benefitting from their clinical experiences. The recommended procedures for collecting, preparing and storing specimen was keenly followed to remove pre-analytical errors. The results were recorded onto data sheets, which were then be counter checked by the principal investigator to eliminate any post-analytical transcriptional errors.

### 4.9 Data Management

All participants' data were de-identified by removing all unique identifiers/serial numbers (codes) and kept safely. Data were entered into an Excel database and counterchecked against the hard copies to eliminate or harmonize any inconsistencies that may exist.

## 4.10 Statistical Data Analysis

## 4.10.1 Descriptive Statistics

The categories were compared with regard to underlying correlates (sociodemographic characteristics) and proximate correlates (obstetric/reproductive determinants) and reported as proportions, means and standard deviations (SD), appropriately.

The overall prevalence for any HPV genotype was computed as urine negative/cervical sample positive (neg/pos) plus urine positive/cervical sample positive (pos/pos). HR HPV prevalence was calculated as urine positive/cervical sample negative (pos/neg) plus urine positive/cervical sample positive (pos/pos) while type-specific HPV prevalence was assessed as the proportion of women testing positive for an HPV genotype.

## 4.10.2 McNemar's X<sup>2</sup> test for paired nominal data

The statistical methods chosen depended on the setting of this study. The HPV detection rates were not studied on two independent participant categories, hence the two-sample tests for binomial proportions (Chi-square and Fisher's exact test) were rendered inappropriate for statistical analysis. Applying a Chi-square test, therefore could have led to erroneous conclusions. Given that the HPV detection was performed on each HIV positive woman enrolled, paired data subsequently resulted and as such statistical methods accounting for the correlated dichotomous (binary) outcomes were essential. So since the outcomes were classified in categories (HPV positive and HPV negative) and the same patients tested by the two different diagnostic methods, the appropriate statistical method was by McNemar's test. The test was done using the Epicentre package in R software (epiR) and p-values obtained and ouput displayed in tables.

### **4.10.3** Kappa statistics (k) for agreement test

With the aim of evaluating comparability of urine sample test method to cervical sample method and therefore reliability of a nominal HPV observation, for instance whether a woman had a particular HPV test finding, Cohen's kappa ("kappa statistics") was used. This kappa statistic denoted level of concordance (agreement) that existed between the urine

sample and cervical sample methods than would have been expected to be observed by chance alone.

The kappa statistic was used to compare an observed agreement (OA) also called the observed accuracy with chance agreement (CA) or the expected accuracy or simply the random chance.

The kappa statistic was computed from a filled 2x2 contingency table of the HPV results.



kappa statistic (k) = 
$$\frac{\text{Observed Agreement (OA)} - \text{Chance Agreement (CA)}}{1 - \text{Chance Agreement (CA)}}$$

From the 2x2 table for every HPV category, the observed percentage (%) agreement (OA) was obtained as:  $\frac{A+D}{N}$ . This was then expressed as percent. The CA was computed by taking the prevalence rates (probabilities), that is, for HPV detection in cervical samples it was  $\left(\frac{A+C}{N}\right)x100\%$  while for HPV detection in urine samples it was  $\left(\frac{A+C}{N}\right)x100\%$ . Therefore, the probability that both test methods were "positive" to HPV was  $\left(\frac{A+C}{N}\right)x\left(\frac{A+B}{N}\right)$ . The probability that both test methods were "negative" for HPV was  $\left(\frac{B+D}{N}\right)x\left(\frac{C+D}{N}\right)$ . The overall probability of CA was  $\left[\left(\frac{A+C}{N}\right)x\left(\frac{A+B}{N}\right)\right] + \left[\left(\frac{B+D}{N}\right)x\left(\frac{C+D}{N}\right)\right]$ . Therefore,

kappa statistic 
$$\frac{OA - CA}{1 - CA}$$
  $k = \frac{\left(\frac{A + D}{N}\right) - \left[\left(\frac{A + C}{N}\right)x\left(\frac{A + B}{N}\right) + \left(\frac{B + D}{N}\right)x\left(\frac{C + D}{N}\right)\right]}{1 - \left[\left(\frac{A + C}{N}\right)x\left(\frac{A + B}{N}\right) + \left(\frac{B + D}{N}\right)x\left(\frac{C + D}{N}\right)\right]}$ 

The k computations were implemented using the epiR using the epi.kappa function while the OA were done using the Interrater Reliability and Agreement (irr) package from R software as well. Agreement of the matched samples was evaluated using (k), the kappa coefficient, with 95% CI, classified as in Table 1 below. k assesses the level of agreement when

comparing two dissimilar assessments from a categorical outcome (55). The statistic is less deceptive than merely utilizing accuracy as a means of measurement. For instance, an OA of 0.80 is very much less striking with a CA of 0.75 contrasted with a CA of 0.50.

Accuracy
Less than chance agreement
Slight agreement
Fair agreement
Moderate agreement
Substantial agreement
Almost perfect agreement

Table 1: Kappa statistic (k) classification criterion

The p-values from McNemar's test for paired proportions were also used to assess the concordance of HPV results of the two samples.

# 4.10.4 Poisson regression model with a robust variance estimator for analysis of correlates

The correlates of risk associated with HPV-infection were assessed by estimating the relative risk or prevalence ratios and were correctly interpreted following the recommendation of Martinez et al. (53). A multivariable regression model was used to adjust the estimates for potential confounders as well as variables (the correlates) of clinical importance (the proximate correlates) and those correlates whose distribution indicated a clinically significant difference between the categories. The decision to use this approach rather than the probability value (p-value) dependent variable selection approach alone was because of the relatively small sample in this study, and consequently, the use of statistically based variable entry criteria may well exclude clinically important confounders (54).

Exploratory data analysis ruled out appropriateness of logistic regression since the estimates given as odds ratios (OR), if used in this study, would have not given good measures of effect (exaggerated risks) since HPV as an outcome was common (highly prevalent) and would

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> From: Viera AJ, Garrett JM. Understanding interobserver agreement: the kappa statistic. Fam med. 2005 May 1;37(5):360-3.

have given wrong impression of very large effect. A log-binomial model was used as an initial method of doing the multivariable analysis, with an option if convergence failed due to sparseness of data, to use a Poisson regression model with a robust variance estimator to be implemented in R software. The significance of the statistical tests was at p<0.05 and 95% confidence intervals (CI) were used.

The output reported was from the robust Poisson regression model. The coefficients of PR were directly obtained from glm\_coef function of R Software's Public Health and Epidemiology (pubh).

When PR > 1, then % increase =  $(PR - 1) \times 100$  increase in prevalence, for instance, 1.52 would be  $(1.52 - 1) \times 100 = 52\%$  increase in prevalence. Interpretation: The prevalence of HPV was 52% greater in "X category" than the HPV prevalence in the reference group. Or, the prevalence of HPV in the "X category" was 1.52 times the reference group. When PR < 1, then % decrease =  $(1 - PR) \times 100$  decrease in prevalence, for instance, 0.4 would be  $(1 - 0.4) \times 100 = 60\%$  decrease in prevalence. Interpretation: The prevalence of HPV in the "X category" was 0.4 times the reference group. Or, the prevalence of HPV in the "X category" was 0.4 times the prevalence of HPV among the reference group.

#### 4.10.5 The descriptive and statistical analysis of the cervical cytology

The cytological profiles of ASC-US, atypical squamous cells of high grade, LSIL, HSIL and invasive adenocarcinoma of HPV infection results from the two samples were provided as frequencies and proportions. Equally, overall and type-specific HPV distribution of HPV from the matched samples by normal and abnormal cytological results were provided. The differences in the percentage of the women with abnormal or normal cytological results and HPV-negative and HPV-positive in both samples were assessed with McNemar's p-values. Sensitivity and specificity of HPV DNA detection in urine for prediction of abnormal cytology and cervical HPV were evaluated. In predicting cervical HR HPV DNA, the sensitivity of detection in the urine sample was calculated by taking the number positive in urine sample divided by the positives in the reference (detection in the cervical sample) multiplied by 100, while specificity was number negative in urine divided by number positive in cervical sample divided by 100. The analyses were done in a 2x2 table.

Similar to the prediction of cervical HR HPV DNA, in predicting abnormal cytology (ASC-US/ASC-H/LSIL/HSIL/Invasive adenocarcinoma), the sensitivity and specificity of HR HPV

detection in the urine sample was by having the cytology as the reference test. The formulae are shown below.

The 95 % CI for prevalence, sensitivity, specificity, Positive Predictive Value (PPV) and Negative Predictive value (NPV) was obtained from the formula below computed in Epicentre package of R software, where  $\hat{p}$  is the estimate, and *n* could take either the number

of true-positive or the true-negative in either case.  $p \pm 1.96 = \sqrt{\frac{p(1-p)}{n}}$ .

## 4.11 Ethical Considerations

The research protocol was submitted to the Ethical Review Committee of the Kenyatta KNH and UoN ERC for consideration, comment, guidance, and approval before the study commences. The study was done according to the principles encompassed in the Helsinki declaration. The precaution was taken to safeguard the study participants' privacy and guarantee the confidentiality of their personal information at all times.

Only the study participants who signed an informed consent to participate were enrolled, and had the freedom to withdraw at any time of the study period and not discriminated upon. Information gathered from the participants was kept confidential. Participants also received brief health messages from the investigative team. After approval from the KNH/UoN ERC, an introductory letter to Comprehensive Care Centre in-charge of Kenyatta National Hospitals was delivered and the research team introduced to the staff at the care center. The Questionnaire was translated to Kiswahili and validated to enable full comprehension of the items.

The diagnostic testing was done at the Pathologists Lancet Group of Laboratories, Nairobi, Kenya (PLK) and South Africa - Lancet Labs. The pathology laboratory samples/specimens were retained under appropriate storage conditions as per the Lancet Laboratories standard operating procedures (SOPS). The cervical cytology was done in PLK while the genotyping by Cobas 4800 Assay done at the South Africa - Lancet Labs.

Afterward, all materials used in the assay, including reagents and specimens, were thoroughly decontaminated/disposed of in a manner that would inactivate infectious agents. Solid Wastes: Autoclave, trashed in biohazard bins tagged for incineration according to Lancet Laboratories SOP. Liquid Wastes: Add sodium hypochlorite to a final concentration of 1.0% (1:5 dilution of household bleach). Allow 30 minutes for decontamination before disposal.

The laboratory results of the tests performed on the participants were appropriately communicated to them and their primary physician, therefore advice given depending on the results. Follow-ups were done to care for clinical conditions detected in patients has referred to appropriately.

## 4.12 Limitations

This study involved some patient-reported outcomes, hence the possibility of recall, and social desirability biases could have arisen. As with sexual reproductive health, the sensitivity of this study might have led to underreporting given the socio-cultural norms. Invasive nature of cervical samples collected by the use of an endocervical spatula/brush could have led to a selection bias (with some declining to have the Pap smears taken). The urine samples were self-collected therefore the risk of the inadequate sample was contemplated; however, the procedure was well explained to the participants who signed an informed consent so as to minimize collection error and all the samples were verified by Lancet Laboratory as adequate.

This was a blinded study, that is, a test result was interpreted without the knowledge of a reference standard or a previous test results of the reference standard. That is, the personnel performing the tests were unaware of the true diagnosis. The experienced cytologists and physicians, who independently performed and interpreted the cervical cytological evaluation, were blinded to the findings of the reference standard, Cobas 4800 Assay. And where the personnel disagreed, the cytological tests were repeated by different set of personnel.

## **CHAPTER FIVE**

## 5. RESULTS

A total of 71 HIV positive women from KNH CCC were enrolled in this study. They had a mean age of 44.28±10.6 years. All the women provided adequate samples of urine and cervical samples for HPV detection and for cytology. The reference/gold standard was HPV DNA detection in cervical samples. The overall detection rate was 67.6% from the gold standard. The results are presented in the subsequent sections of this Chapter.

# 5.1 The prevalence and concordance of detection of HPV between urine and cervical samples

## 5.1.1 Prevalence of HPV by urine and cervical samples

Table 2 displays the prevalence by sample type and HPV genotype. The prevalence of HR HPV was 67.6% (95% CI: 55%–78%) in cervical samples and 35.2% (95% CI: 24% - 47%) in urine samples. The prevalence of urine-based HPV was slightly more than half that of the Cervical HPV. The non-HPV 16/18 (HR genotypes 31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66 and 68) accounted for 63.4% and 29.6% in cervical and urine samples respectively. The prevalence of HR HPVs followed a similar trend for all the types considered.

# Table 2:Prevalence of HPV genotypes by the method of detection and by carcinogenicity categories

HR HPV Genotype	Cervical sample	Urine sample
HPV 18	5.6%	2.8%
HPV 16	14.1%	7.0%
HPV 16/18	16.9%	9.9%
Non-HPV 16/18	63.4%	29.6%
Any HR HPV	67.6%	35.2%

# 5.1.1 The specificity, sensitivity, PPV, and NPV of HPV DNA detection in urine for prediction in cervical samples

Tables 3 and 4 shows the 2x2 table for sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV of urine sample's HR HPV for predicting cervical sample HR HPV were calculated from.

Table 3: The 2x2 table for calculation of sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV for anyHR HPV in urine and cervical samples

Diagnostic test		Any HR HPV DNA detection in cervical samples		
	HPV result	Cerv+ve (48)	Cerv-ve (23)	Total
Any HR HPV	Urine+ve (25)	A=25	B=0	A+B=25
DNA detection	Urine-ve (46)	C=23	D=23	C+D=46
in urine samples				
	Total	A+C=48	B+D=23	A+B+C+D=71

From Table 3, the calculations are as below – the CIs included were computed from epiR.

- Prevalence of HR HPV:
  - = Total  $_{\text{Disease}}$ / Total × 100

$$= \left(\frac{A+C}{(A+B+C+D)} \times 100\right)$$

$$= \left(\frac{48}{71} \times 100\right) = 67.6\% = 0.68 \ (0.55, 0.78).$$

• Sensitivity:

$$= A/(A + C) \times 100$$
$$= \left(\frac{25}{48} \times 100\right) = 52.1\% = 0.52 (0.40, 0.64).$$

• Specificity:

$$= D/(D + B) \times 100$$
$$= \left(\frac{23}{23} \times 100\right) = 100\% = 1.00 (0.85, 1.00).$$

• Positive Predictive Value:

$$= A/(A + B) \times 100$$
$$= \left(\frac{25}{25} \times 100\right) = 100\% = 1.00 \ (0.86, 1.00).$$

• Negative Predictive Value:

$$= D/(D + C) \times 100$$
$$= \left(\frac{23}{46} \times 100\right) = 50\% = 0.50 (0.35, 0.65).$$
Table 4: The 2x2 table for calculation of sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV for anyHPV in urine and cervical samples

Diagnostic test		Any HPV DNA detection in cervical samples		
	HPV result	Cerv+ve (48)	Cerv-ve (23)	Total
Any HPV DNA	Urine+ve (37)	A=37	B=0	A+B=37
detection in	Urine-ve (34)	C=11	D=23	C+D=34
urine samples				
	Total	A+C=48	B+D=23	A+B+C+D=71

From Table 4, the CIs included below were computed from epiR as well.

• Sensitivity:

$$= A/(A + C) \times 100$$
$$= \left(\frac{37}{48} \times 100\right) = 77.1\% = 0.77 (0.63, 0.88).$$

• Specificity:

$$= D/(D + B) \times 100$$
$$= \left(\frac{23}{23} \times 100\right) = 100\% = 1.00 (0.85, 1.00).$$

• Positive Predictive Value:

$$= A/(A + B) \times 100$$
$$= \left(\frac{37}{37} \times 100\right) = 100\% = 1.00 (0.91, 1.00).$$

• Negative Predictive Value:

$$= D/(D + C) \times 100$$
$$= \left(\frac{23}{34} \times 100\right) = 67.6\% = 0.68 (0.49, 0.83).$$

In predicting any of cervical (HR) HPV DNA, the sensitivity of urine was 77.0% (95% CI=63%-88%) and specificity was 100.0% (95% CI=85.0%-100.0%). In contrast, the specificity of HR HPV in urine for predicting cervical HR HPV was high (100.0%, 95% CI=85.0%-100.0%).

The probability that women with a positive HPV screening test result indeed had the condition of interest (PPV) was 1.00 (95% CI: 0.91, 1.00) and 1.00 (95% CI: 0.86, 1.00) for any HPV and HR HPV respectively. Similarly, the probability that women with a negative HPV DNA screening test result indeed do not have the HPV DNA of interest was 0.68 (95% CI: 0.49, 0.83) and 0.50 (95% CI: 0.35, 0.65) for any HPV and HR HPV respectively. The PPV was similar in the two cervical sample types.

From the prevalence data aforementioned in Table 2, it can be gleaned from Table 4 that the higher the HPV prevalence (0.676 - any HPV for urine samples), the higher the PPV (1.00; 95% CI: 0.91, 1.00) – with smaller confidence interval, this means that it would be more likely to have a positive test outcome predicting the presence of HPV. When the prevalence of HPV is low (0.35 - any HR HPV for urine samples), the PPV will also be low as that of 1.00 (95% CI: 0.86, 1.00) – with wider confidence interval, even when using a high sensitivity and specificity test.

#### 5.1.2 Concordance of detection of HPV between urine and cervical samples

Table 5 shows the results from epiR from which the kappa values and their 95% CI as well as carried out the McNemar's p-value were obtained. The results for percent agreement were obtained from Interrater Reliability and Agreement (irr) package from R software. The % agreements were obtained from the summarized values in the contingency table of Table 5. For instance, for HPV 16/18, % agreement denoted by the diagonal cells from upper left to lower right, was obtained as:  $(7+59) \div 71 \times 100=93.0\%$ , while disagreement is represented by lower left to upper right. The computation behind the output from epiR are demonstrated subsequently for paired urine and cervical samples.

#### HR HPV:

$$k_{\text{HR HPV}} = \frac{OA - CA}{1 - CA} = \frac{\left(\frac{25 + 23}{71}\right) - \left[\left(\frac{25 + 23}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{25 + 0}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{0 + 23}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{23 + 23}{71}\right)\right]}{1 - \left[\left(\frac{25 + 23}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{25 + 0}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{0 + 23}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{23 + 23}{71}\right)\right]}$$

$$k_{\text{HR HPV}} = \frac{\left(\frac{48}{71}\right) - \left[\left(\frac{48}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{25}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{23}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{46}{71}\right)\right]}{1 - \left[\left(\frac{48}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{25}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{23}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{46}{71}\right)\right]} = \frac{(0.676) - \left[(0.676)x\left(0.352\right) + \left(0.324\right)x\left(0.648\right)\right]}{1 - \left[(0.676)x\left(0.352\right) + \left(0.324\right)x\left(0.648\right)\right]} = 0.4131$$

#### HPV 16/18:

$$k_{\text{HPV16/18}} = \frac{OA - CA}{1 - CA} \text{ k} = \frac{\left(\frac{7+59}{71}\right) - \left[\left(\frac{7+5}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{7+0}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{0+59}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{5+59}{71}\right)\right]}{1 - \left[\left(\frac{7+5}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{7+0}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{0+59}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{5+59}{71}\right)\right]}$$

$$k_{\text{HPV}}_{16/18} = \frac{\left(\frac{66}{71}\right) - \left[\left(\frac{12}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{7}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{59}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{64}{71}\right)\right]}{1 - \left[\left(\frac{12}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{7}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{59}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{64}{71}\right)\right]} = \frac{(0.930) - \left[(0.169)x(0.09859) + (0.831)x(0.901)\right]}{1 - \left[(0.169)x(0.09859) + (0.831)x(0.901)\right]}$$

#### Non-HPV 16/18:

$$k_{\text{non-HPV16/18}} = \frac{OA - CA}{1 - CA} \stackrel{\text{k}}{=} \frac{\left(\frac{21+26}{71}\right) - \left[\left(\frac{21+24}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{21+0}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{0+26}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{26+24}{71}\right)\right]}{1 - \left[\left(\frac{21+24}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{21+0}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{0+26}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{26+24}{71}\right)\right]}$$

$$= \frac{\left(\frac{47}{71}\right) - \left[\left(\frac{45}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{21}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{26}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{50}{71}\right)\right]}{1 - \left[\left(\frac{12}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{7}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{59}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{64}{71}\right)\right]} = \frac{\left(0.6620\right) - \left[0.4453\right]}{1 - \left[0.4453\right]} = 0.3906$$

The statistical methods of obtaining the results have been described in Section 4.10.1 and 4.10.2 of Chapter 4.

For the detection of HPV 16 and/or HPV 18, the proportion or level of agreements after chance has been excluded was 0.70 (95% CI 0.4454–0.9534), that is, the observed agreement is 70% of the way between chance agreement and perfect agreement indicating a substantial agreement. Similarly, detection of any HPV depicted substantial agreement with a kappa value of 0.6855 (95% CI 0.5146–0.8563). This suggests that there is a substantial agreement between the detection method in urine and the cervical test methods. In the detection of Non-HPV 16/18, the proportion of agreements is 0.3906 (95% CI 0.1922–0.5889) implying that there was a fair agreement between the two diagnostic approaches. The detection of any HR HPV also resulted in fair agreements in the diagnostic methods giving a kappa value of 0.4132 (95% CI 0.2160–0.6104).

The Null hypothesis (H<sub>0</sub>) of the study was that: There is no difference in the HPV detection rate between using urine and cervical samples in the HIV-positive women. That is, H<sub>0</sub>: Kappa value  $\geq 0.84$ . The alternative hypothesis (H<sub>1</sub>): There is a difference in the human papillomavirus detection rate between using urine and cervical samples in the human immunodeficiency virus-positive women. That is, one-sided alternative hypothesis, H<sub>1</sub>: Kappa value < 0.84. According to Table 5, the kappa value obtained for the genotypes (0.69; any HPV, 0.41; any HR HPV, 0.70; HPV 16/18, and 0.39; HR Non HPV 16/18) are below 0.84, hence the null hypothesis is rejected and conclude that there is a difference in the HPV detection rate between using urine-based HPV detection and cervical HPV detection in the HIV-positive women.

From the 2x2 contingency tables also shown in the Tables 3 and 4 already described above, McNemar's test was used on paired sample data to assess marginal homogeneity (whether the marginal frequencies of the rows and the columns were equal) and check concordance. The p-values from McNemar's test for paired proportions were also used to assess the concordance of HPV results of the two samples.

H<sub>0</sub>: HPV detection in cervical samples does not perform better than detection in urine samples.

H<sub>1</sub>: The performances of the two sample are not equal.

Since the p-values were <0.05 as indicated in Table 5, there was a statistically significant result and therefore the H<sub>0</sub> was rejected to conclude that the performances of the two sample detection methods were not equal. That is, the HPV prevalence in urine samples were statistically significantly different from that cervical samples.

Although the p values from Chi square were lower than McNemar's, they corroborated them – suggesting non equality of the detection rates from urine and cervical samples.

		Cervical	samples					
Urine Genotype		HPV DNA+	HPV DNA-	% Agreement	Kappa value (k <sup>2</sup> )	95% CI of k	McNemar P- value	X <sup>2</sup> p-value
Any HR HPV <sup>3</sup>	HPV+ HPV-	25 23	0 23	67.6%	$0.41^{**4}$	0.2160–0.6104	0.00000620014	0.00005472
HPV 16/18	HPV+ HPV-	7 5	0 59	93.0%	0.70*	0.4454–0.9534	0.0253	0.00000001624
HR Non-HPV 16/18 <sup>5</sup>	HPV+ HPV-	21 24	0 26	66.2%	0.39**	0.1922–0.5889	0.0000009634	0.0001041

Table 5: HPV DNA detection agreement in paired urine and cervical samples

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$  k classification: < 0 = less than chance agreement, 0.01 - 0.20 = slight agreement, 0.21 - 0.40 = fair

agreement, 0.41 - 0.60 = Moderate agreement, 0.61 - 0.80 = substantial agreement, 0.81 - 0.99 = almost perfect agreement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> HPV 16, 18, 31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66 and 68.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> \*\* Double star – fair agreement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> HPV 31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66 and 68.

# 5.2 The correlates of risks associated with cervical HR HPV detection

#### 5.2.1 Sociodemographic and clinical characteristics of the HIV-infected women

Table 6 below shows sociodemographic characteristics of the study participants. In terms of household income, 7 (10.0%) had no income while 28 (40.0%) had an income of 5001 - 10000 KES which was the highest. Most of the study participants were self-employed (62.0%) and never used protection during sex (39.4%). Of the 52 patients responding, 17.3% used contraceptives regularly.

Characteristic	n (%)
Age (mean = 44.28±10.6), (N=71)	
$\geq$ 50 years	20 (28.2)
18–34 years	12 (16.9)
35–49 years	39 (54.9)
Age at first sexual intercourse (N=71)	
<18 years	34 (47.9)
19–24 years	36 (50.1)
>25 years	1 (1.4)
No. of biological children (N=71)	
0	4 (5.6)
1	17 (23.9)
2	19 (26.8)
3	17 (23.9)
$\geq 4$	14 (19.7)
Marital Status (N=71)	
Divorced/Separated	12 (16.9)
Single	21 (29.6)
Married (monogamous)	27 (38.0)
Married (polygamous)	2 (2.8)
Widowed	9 (12.7)
Employment (N=71)	
Casual labourer	4 (5.6)
Self-employed	44 (62.0)
Housewife	8 (11.3)

 Table 6: Sociodemographic characteristics

Characteristic	n (%)
Salaried job	11 15.5)
Unemployed	4 (5.6)
Education (N=71)	
Above secondary	13 (18.3)
Secondary	36 (50.7)
Primary	22 (31.0)
Household income per month (N=71)	
None	8 (11.3)
< 5000 KES,	17 (23.9)
5001 – 10000 KES,	28 (39.4)
10001 – 15,000 KES,	6 (8.4)
>15,000 KES	12 (16.9)

**Table 6: Sociodemographic characteristics** 

Table 7 shows the clinical correlates. Nearly all (97.2%) were sexually active, that is, reported engaging in sexual activity of any form with at least one partner. Most of the women (43.7%) had 3 - 4 lifetime sexual partners. Majority of the women had a single history of Pap test but all had no history of being vaccinated against HPV. Above 50% of the women were on TDF/3TC/EFV.

Characteristic	n (%)
Sexually active <sup>6</sup> (N=71)	
No	2 (2.8)
Yes	64 (97.2)
Number of Pap tests in the past five years (N=41)	
Once	28 (68.3)
Twice	3 (7.3)
Thrice	10 (24.4)
Contraceptive use $(N = 71)$	
No	44 (64.8)

Table 7	7:	Clinical	correlates
---------	----	----------	------------

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Sexually active – engaging in sexual activity of any form with at least one partner.

Table 7	: Clinical	correlates
---------	------------	------------

Characteristic	n (%)
Yes	25 (35.2)
Contraceptive type (N=25)	
IUCD	3 (12.0)
Barrier methods	10 (40.0)
СОСР	4 (16.0)
Other	8 (32.0)
History of Pap test (N=71)	
No	29 (36.6)
Yes	42 (59.2)
Lifetime no. of sex partners (N=71)	
$\geq 10$	2 (2.8)
3-4	31 (43.7)
5–9	8 (11.3)
1–2	30 (42.3)
Protection during sex (N=71)	
Never	28 (39.4)
Rarely	3 (4.2)
Sometimes	15 (21.1)
Often	25 (32.2)
History of STI ( $N = 71$ )	
No	60 (84.5)
Yes	11 (15.5)
CD4 cell count (cells/mm3) ( $n = 65$ )	
$\leq 200$	9 (13.8)
201–499	24 (36.9)
$\geq 500$	32 (49.2)
Viral load $(n = 71)$	
Undetectable	59 (83.1)
Detectable	12 (16.9)

Characteristic	n (%)
Current $ART^7$ (n = 71)	
DTG/3TC/EFV	8 (11.3)
TDF/3TC/ATV/r	5 (7.0)
TDF/3TC/DTG	15 (21.1)
TDF/3TC/EFV	42 (59.2)
TDF/3TC/LPV/r	1 (1.4)

**Table 7: Clinical correlates** 

# 5.2.2 Results from regression analyses of correlates of risk associated with HPVinfection in HIV-positive women

From exploratory data analysis, appropriateness of logistic regression was ruled out since the estimates given as odds ratios (OR), if used in this study, would have given exaggerated measures of effect because HPV highly prevalent and would have given wrong impression of very large effect. So, a Poisson regression model with a robust variance estimator was utilized to model the data.

As shown in Table 8 below, on the Poisson bivariate model, there was a statistical association (p=0.011) between women who had 3 children and HPV infection, that is, women who had three children had a prevalence that was 0.35 lower than that of women who didn't. At the same time, women who had  $\geq$  4 children had a prevalence that was 50% lower that of women who didn't have (p=0.014).

Women who had 1–2 life number of life partners had a prevalence that was 0.37 lower than that of  $\geq 10$  life partners. (p-value=0.001) but wasn't statistically significant on a multivariable model after adjusting for covariates.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> First-line and second Antiretroviral Therapy regimens for adults

			Poisson	Bivariate	Poisson Mu	ltivariate
			regression <sup>8</sup>		regression <sup>9</sup>	
Characteristic	HPV+	HPV-	PR <sup>10</sup> (95% CI)	<b>p-</b>	Adjusted PR (95%	p-value
	(%)	(%)		value <sup>11</sup>	CI)	
Age group						
18–34 years	83.33	16.67	Reference <sup>12</sup>		Reference	
35–49 years	69.23	30.77	0.83 (0.59,	0.292	1.93 (0.05, 73.98)	0.724
			1.17)			
$\geq$ 50 years	45.00	55.00	0.66 (0.4, 1.08)	0.724	0.87 (0.02, 48.37)	0.944
No. of biological						
children						
0	100.0	0.00	Reference		Reference	
1	82.35	17.65	0.82 (0.65,	0.102	0.87 (0.05, 14.33)	0.921
			1.04)			
2	38.89	61.11	0.61 (0.4, 0.93)	0.022	0.85 (0.03, 28.32)	0.928
3	64.71	35.29	0.65 (0.46, 0.9)	0.011	1.01 (0.06, 17.35	0.996
$\geq$ 4	50.00	50.00	0.5 (0.29, 0.87)	0.014	0.14 (0, 5.85)	0.299
Marital Status						
	83.33	16.67	Reference		Reference	
Divorced/Separated						
Single	85.71	14.29	1.03 (0.73,	0.873	0.3 (0.04, 2.36)	0.253
			1.45)			
Married	51.85	48.15	0.62 (0.38,	0.059	0.38 (0.05, 3.18)	0.372
(monogamous)			1.02)			
Married	50.00	50.00	0.6 (0.13, 2.74)	0.510	$0(0,0)^{13}$	< 0.001

 Table 8: Robust Poisson Bivariate regression and Multivariable regression for correlates of risks
 associated with cervical HPV Positivity in the HIV-positive women

<sup>8</sup> Bivariate regression – Output from single variable Poisson regression model with a robust variance estimator implemented in R.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Multivariable regression - Output from multiple variable Poisson regression model

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> PR – Prevalence Ratio with 95% confidence intervals from Poisson regression model with robust Poisson regression model with a robust variance estimator.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> p-value – Probability value for statistical significance. Variable which were deemed both statistically significant and clinically significant given their distribution, such as for the proximate correlates, were fed into the multivariable regression model to adjust the estimates for potential confounders.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Reference – the reference category. A group of comparison for the other groups. That is, the other groups/categories are compared to the reference.

 
 Table 8: Robust Poisson Bivariate regression and Multivariable regression for correlates of risks
 associated with cervical HPV Positivity in the HIV-positive women

Image: constraint of the system     regression <sup>8</sup> regression <sup>9</sup> Characteristic     HPV+     HPV-     PR <sup>10</sup> (95% CI)     p-     Adjusted PR (95%     p-val       (%)     (%)     Value <sup>11</sup> CI)     CI     Value <sup>11</sup> CI	lue
CharacteristicHPV+HPV-PR10 (95% CI)p-Adjusted PR (95% p-val(%)(%)(%)value11CI)	lue
(%) (%) value <sup>11</sup> CI)	
(polygamous)	
Widowed         55.56         44.44         0.67         (0.36, 0.207)         1.15 (0.12, 11.24)         0.907	7
1.25)	
Employment	
Casual laborer 75.00 25.00 Reference Reference	
Self-employed         68.18         31.82         0.91         (0.55, 0.711)         0.64 (0.01, 36.68)         0.831	1
1.51)	
Housewife         25.00         75.00         0.33         (0.09,         0.090         0.92 (0, 186.91)         0.975	5
1.19)	
Salaried job         81.82         18.18         1.09         (0.59, 0.783)         2.07 (0.01, 705.25)         0.807	7
2.03)	
Unemployed         100.00         0.00         1.33         (0.81, 0.254)         **Wide $CI^{14}$ < 0.0	)01
2.19)	
Education	
Above secondary76.9223.08ReferenceReference	
Secondary         58.33         41.67         0.76 (0.52, 1.1)         0.144         0.52 (0.12, 2.33)         0.392	2
Primary         77.27         22.73         1 (0.68, 1.48)         0.982         2.02 (0.09, 46.88)         0.662	2
Contraceptive use	
No61.3638.64ReferenceReference	
Yes 76.00 24.00 1.24 (0.92, 0.164 0.59 (0.01, 51.96) 0.818	8
1.67)	
Contraceptive type	
IUCD63.2736.73ReferenceReference	
Barrier methods         80.00         20.00         1.26         (0.85, 0.242)         3.37 (0.02, 471.84)         0.63	
1.87)	

 $<sup>^{13}</sup>$  RR = 0 there aren't cases of disease among the Married (polygamous).  $^{14}$  \*\* = Few cases

Poisson **Bivariate** Poisson Multivariate regression<sup>8</sup> regression<sup>9</sup> PR<sup>10</sup> (95% CI) Characteristic HPV+ HPV-Adjusted PR (95% pp-value value<sup>11</sup> CI) (%) (%) COCP 25.00 1.19 0.579 0(0,0)75.00 (0.65,< 0.001 2.16) Other 75.00 25.00 1.19 (0.75,0.468 3.65 (0.02, 661.3) 0.626 1.88) History of Pap test No 62.07 37.93 Reference Reference Yes 71.43 28.57 1.15 (0.82,0.424 2.54 (0.51, 12.74) 0.257 1.62) Lifetime no. of sex partners 0.88 (0, 359.39 1 - 263.33 36.67 0.63 (0.48, 0.001 0.968 0.84) 3-4 67.74 32.26 0.68 (0.52, 0.005 0.83 (0, 431.3) 0.953 0.89) 5-9 75.00 25.00 0.75 (0.51,0.136 3.26 (0.01, 1252.35) 0.697 1.09)  $\geq 10$ 100.00 0.00 Reference Reference Protection during sex 39.29 Never 60.71 Reference Reference Rarely 33.33 66.67 0.55 (0.1, 2.88) 0.479 \*\*Wide CI < 0.001 Sometimes 13.33 1.43 (0.98, 0.065 2.47 (0.15, 40.09) 0.525 86.67 2.08) 1.12 2.44 (0.26, 22.88) Often 68.00 32.00 (0.73,0.600 0.436 1.71) History of STI No 33.33 Reference Reference 66.67 Yes 72.73 27.27 1.09 (0.72, 0.677 0.31 (0.03, 2.77 0.293

Table 8: Robust Poisson Bivariate regression and Multivariable regression for correlates of risksassociated with cervical HPV Positivity in the HIV-positive women

 Table 8: Robust Poisson Bivariate regression and Multivariable regression for correlates of risks

 associated with cervical HPV Positivity in the HIV-positive women

			Poisson	Bivariate	Poisson Mu	ltivariate
			regression <sup>8</sup>		regression <sup>9</sup>	
Characteristic	HPV+	HPV-	PR <sup>10</sup> (95% CI)	р-	Adjusted PR (95%	p-value
	(%)	(%)		value <sup>11</sup>	CI)	
			1.64)			
CD4						
≤200	88.89	11.11	Reference		Reference	
200 - 499	54.17	45.83	0.89 (0.7, 1.13)	0.328	1.44 (0.31, 6.66)	0.643
500 and above	65.62	34.38	0.66 (0.51,	0.001	0.53 (0.07, 3.78)	0.528
			0.85)			

Table 9 indicates the output of multivariable Robust Poisson regression. After adjusting for other covariates, being married (monogamous) was associated with HPV prevalence that was 41% (adjusted PR of 0.59) lower than those of women in divorced/separated category (p = 0.045).

As described in Section 4.10.4 of Chapter 4, A robust Poisson multivariable regression model was built with only clinically and statistically significant variables screened in the bivariate model – non significant covariates left out.

Table 9: Poisson Multivariate regression <sup>15</sup>				
Characteristic	Adjusted PR (95% CI)	p-value		
Marital Status				
Divorced/Separated	Reference			
Single	0.96 (0.65, 1.41)	0.820		
Married (monogamous)	0.59 (0.36, 0.99)	0.045		
Married (polygamous)	0.45 (0.1, 2)	0.296		
Widowed	0.67 (0.35, 1.28)	0.225		
Contraceptive use				
No	Reference			
Yes	1.34 (0.98, 1.84)	0.068		

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Multivariable regression - Output from multiple variable Poisson regression model with variables screened from the bivariate model.

Table 9: Poisson Multivariate regression <sup>15</sup>					
Characteristic	Adjusted PR (95% CI)	p-value			
Lifetime no. of sex partners					
1–2	0.91 (0.63, 1.33)	0.636			
3-4	1.06 (0.81, 1.38)	0.691			
5–9	1.05 (0.68, 1.62)	0.836			
$\geq 10$	Reference				

5.3 Cervical cytology profile of the HIV positive women by HPV status of urine and cervical samples.

#### 5.3.1 The cytological profile of HIV-positive women

Figure 4 below shows the cytological profiles based on abnormal.

The pap smears were mostly NILM (91.5%), HSIL (4.2%), and with ASC-US (1.4%), ASC-H (1.4%) and LSIL (1.4%) and had HR HPV 35/45/56 for urine, none HPV 16/18 for cervical samples as illustrated in Figure 4 above.



Figure 3: The cytological profiles based on abnormal Pap smears

#### 5.3.2 NILM vaginal microecology by HIV viral load, HPV status and STI history

The results of the frequency of other cytological abnormalities are as shown in Table 10 below. Of the 65 NILM patients tested, 10 (15.4%) had bacterial vaginosis, 5 (7.6%) Candida spp., 1 (1.5%) Cytolytic vaginosis, 20 (30.8%) Cervicitis and 6 (9.2%) Cervicitis. Eleven (16.9%) of patients self-reported history of an STI. The results are as shown in Table 10 below. Comparatively, the cervical sample identified most of the positive HR HPV in NILM.

8			/		/		J			
Vaginal	Last	HIV	HPV	' statu	IS		STI hist	tory		
Microecology/	Vira	l	Cerv	rical	Urin	e				
cervical	Load	l	any l	HR	any l	HR				
inflammation of	Det.	Und.	+ve	-ve	+ve	-	Yes	No	Chlamydia	Syphilis
various causes						ve <sup>16</sup>	(11)	(54)	(4)	(7)
Bacterial vaginosis	1	9	6	4	2	8	2	8	1	1
Candida spp.	0	5	5	5	3	7	0	5	0	0
Cytolytic	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	1	0	0
vaginosis										
Cervicitis	2	18	14	6	4	16	3	17	2	1
Atrophic vaginitis	1	5	3	3	1	5	2	4	0	2

Table 10: Results of NILM vaginal microecology/cervical inflammation of various causes according to last viral load, HPV status, and STI history

# 5.3.3 HIV CD4/µL count, HIV viral load detection and HIV duration according to HR HPV prevalence and cytology findings

This study looked at KNH CCC HIV positive cohort, hence underscoring the importance of some clinical factors to HPV positivity. According to Table 11 below, CD4 count below 500 cells/ $\mu$ L ( $\leq 200$  or 201–499) seemed suggestive of concurrent positivity with at least one HR HPV. Forty-five percent of the participants in  $\leq 200$  or 201–499 CD4 groupings were negative for NILM. HIV duration of 10 to 15 years appeared to predict HR HPV in both samples and in abnormal cytology samples. As depicted in the table, a higher percentage (76.1%) of women had undetectable HIV viral load cross tabulated by NILM and compared with those with detectable viral load., this appeared predictive of NILM. However, when Chi Square test was done between Cervical and Urine samples for the viral load, there was no

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Det. = Detectable, Und. = undetectable, +ve = positive, -ve = negative

difference in occurrence of HPV between the cervical samples and urine samples (p-value >0.05) (see Table 11). All the Chi Square p-values were not statistically significant for the HIV variable considered.

Table 11: Comparison of HIV CD4/µL count, HIV viral load detection and HIV duration by HR HPV positivity in cervix/urine and by cytology finding

	HR HPV pos	sitivity		Cytology		
	Cervix	Urine	Chi	NILM/	HSIL/ASC-	Chi Square
			Square p-value	Inflammatory	US/ASC- H/LSIL	p-value
CD4 cell						
count						
(cells/mm3)						
(n=65)						
$\leq 200$	11.6% (8)	2.8% (2)	0.5505	12.7% (9)	0.0% (0)	0.3309
201-	18.3% (13)	8.4% (6)		32.4% (23)	1.4% (1)	
499						
≥ 500	29.6% (21)	18.% (13)		39.4% (28)	5.6% (4)	
HIV Viral						
Load						
	14.1% (10)	11.3% (8)	0.4749	14.1% (10)	2.8% (2)	0.5933
Detectable						
	52.1% (37)	23.9% (17)		76.1% (54)	5.6% (4)	
Undetectable						
HIV Duration						
Less than	7.1% (5)	4.2% (3)	0.9235	12.7% (9)	1.4% (1)	0.147
5 years						
5 to 10	25.4% (18)	11.3% (8)		32.4% (23)	1.4% (1)	
years						
10 to 15	22.5% (16)	14.1% (10)		28.2% (20)	4.2% (3)	
years						
15 to 20	11.3% (8)	5.6% (4)		16.9% (12)	0.0% (0)	
years						
More	1.4% (1)	0.0% (0)		1.4% (1)	1.4% (1)	
than 20 years						

- 5.4 The prevalence of abnormal cytology and HPV type-specific prevalence by cervical cytology status of the urine and cervical samples
- 5.4.1 The prevalence, specificity and the sensitivity of HPV DNA detection in urine samples for prediction of abnormal cervical cytology

Table 12 shows the 2x2 table for the computation of Sensitivity, Specificity, PPV, and NPV of Detection of any HR HPV DNA in urine samples with reference to cervical cytology results.

The prevalence of ASC-US/LSIL/ASC-H/HSIL was 8.5% (CI: 3%, 17%). The sensitivity and specificity of urine sample HR HPV for predicting cytological pap tests were assessed (Table 12). For ASC-US/LSIL/ASC-H/HSIL, the sensitivity of HR HPV in urine was moderate (50.0%, 95% CI=12.0%-88.0%). In contrast to sensitivity, the specificity of HR HPV in urine for predicting ASC-US/LSIL/ASC-H/HSIL was higher (66.0, 95% CI=53.0%-77.0%).

 Table 12: The 2x2 table for calculation of sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV for any

 HR HPV in paired urine and cervical cytology

Diagnostic test		ASC-US/LSIL/AS		
	HPV result	Abnormal (6)	NILM <sup>18</sup> (65)	Total
Any HR HPV	Urine+ve (25)	A=3	B=22	A+B=25
DNA detection	Urine-ve (46)	C=3	D=43	C+D=46
in urine samples				
	Total	A+C=6	B+D=65	A+B+C+D=71

From Table 12, the CIs included below were computed from epiR.

• Prevalence of abnormal cytological sample:

= Total  $_{\text{Disease}}$ / Total × 100

$$= \left(\frac{A+C}{(A+B+C+D)} \times 100\right)$$

$$= \left(\frac{6}{71} \times 100\right) = 8.45\% = 0.085 \ (0.03, 0.17).$$

• Sensitivity:

$$= A/(A + C) \times 100$$

 $^{18}$  NILM – negative for intraepithelial lesion or malignancy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> HR HPV – high risk Human papillomavirus, ASC-US – atypical squamous cells of undetermined significance, LSIL – low-grade squamous intraepithelial Lesion, HSIL – high-grade squamous intraepithelial lesion, ASC-H – atypical squamous cells cannot exclude HSIL.

$$= \left(\frac{3}{6} \times 100\right) = 50\% = 0.50 \ (0.12, 0.88).$$

• Specificity:

$$= D/(D + B) \times 100$$
$$= \left(\frac{43}{65} \times 100\right) = 66.2\% = 0.66 \ (0.53, 0.77).$$

• Positive Predictive Value:

$$= A/(A + B) \times 100$$
$$= \left(\frac{3}{25} \times 100\right) = 12\% = 0.12 \ (0.03, 0.31).$$

• Negative Predictive Value:

$$= D/(D + C) \times 100$$
$$= \left(\frac{43}{46} \times 100\right) = 93.5\% = 0.93 (0.82, 0.99).$$

The probability that women with a positive HPV screening test result indeed do have the condition of interest (PPV) was very low at 0.12 (95% CI: 0.03, 0.31) for abnormal cytology. Similarly, the probability that women with a negative HPV DNA screening test result (NPV) indeed do not have the HPV DNA of interest was very high at 0.93 (95% CI: 0.82, 0.99).

The level of agreement between urine and cytology was very poor (k=0.06628 with HR HPV, 0.06913 with HPV 16/18 and 0.1045 with non-HPV 16/18). This means urine performed extremely better than cytology. Both McNemar's and Chi square p values indicated statistical significance, hence the null hypothesis that they are of equal performance was rejected. The calculations are shown below. Due to few cell counts in Table 13, Chi square was used together with its variant (Fisher's exact test) correcting for the small counts. However, Chi square and Fisher's Exact gave non-significant p values (see Table 13) meaning failing to reject the null hypothesis that he performance of urine and cervical samples are equal/same – this was wrong. The percent agreements were quite misleading (for instance, 84.57% for HPV 16/18). Kappa values and 95% CI including a negative showed indicated tests non-equality.

$$k_{\rm HR \, HPV} = \frac{\left(\frac{46}{71}\right) - \left[\left(\frac{6}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{25}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{65}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{46}{71}\right)\right]}{1 - \left[\left(\frac{6}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{25}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{65}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{46}{71}\right)\right]} = \frac{(0.6479) - [0.6229]}{1 - [0.6229]} = 0.06628$$

$$k_{\text{HPV16/18}} = \frac{\left(\frac{60}{71}\right) - \left[\left(\frac{6}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{7}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{65}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{64}{71}\right)\right]}{1 - \left[\left(\frac{6}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{7}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{65}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{64}{71}\right)\right]} = \frac{(0.8450) - [0.8336]}{1 - [0.8336]} = 0.06913$$

$$k_{\text{nonHPV16/18}} = \frac{\left(\frac{50}{71}\right) - \left[\left(\frac{6}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{21}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{65}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{50}{71}\right)\right]}{1 - \left[\left(\frac{6}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{21}{71}\right) + \left(\frac{65}{71}\right)x\left(\frac{50}{71}\right)\right]} = \frac{(0.7042) - [0.6697]}{1 - [0.6697]} = 0.1045$$

The statistical methods of obtaining the results have been described in Section 4.10.1 and 4.10.2 of Chapter 4.

		Cervical sa	amples					
Urine Genotype		Abnormal	NILM	% Agreement	Kappa value (k <sup>19</sup> )	95% CI of k	McNemar p-value	Chi Square/Fisher's exact p-value
Any HR HPV <sup>20</sup>	HPV+	3	22	64.79%	0.06628	-0.2283-0.3609	0.0001447	0.7293/
	HPV–	3	43					0.6582
HPV 16/18	HPV+	1	6		0.06913	-0.4366-0.5748	0 7630	1.0/
	HPV-	5	59	84.57%	0.1500 0.5710	0.7000	0.4765	
HR Non-HPV	HPV+	3	18		0.1045	-0.2169-0.4259	0.001064	0.4977
$16/18^{21}$	HPV-	3	47	70.42%				

Table 13: HPV DNA detection agreement in paired urine and cervical samples

#### 5.4.2 Type-specific prevalence of HR HPV by cervical cytology status

Table 14 below shows the type-specific prevalence of HR HPVs. The type-specific HPV identification indicated that HPV-52 was more prevalent in both samples and non-HPV 16/18

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> k classification: < 0 = less than chance agreement, 0.01 - 0.20 = slight agreement, 0.21 - 0.40 = fair

agreement, 0.41 - 0.60 = Moderate agreement, 0.61 - 0.80 = substantial agreement, 0.81 - 0.99 = almost perfect agreement. <sup>20</sup> HPV 16, 18, 31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66 and 68. <sup>21</sup> HPV 31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66 and 68.

in cervical samples according to NILM and non-HPV 16/18 in cervical samples according to abnormal cytology results. For urine, HPV 16, HPV 35, HPV 45, HPV 52 and HPV 56 were prevalent. There were no variations in negative results.

Normal cytology result (n = 65), NILM					Abnormal	cytology re	$\operatorname{sult}(\mathbf{n} = 0)$	6)
	%	%	%	%	%	%	%	%
HR HPV types	Both positive	Cervical sample only	Urine sample only	Both negative	Both positive	Cervical sample only	Urine sample only	Both negative
16	5.6	12.7	5.6	78.9	1.4	0.0	1.4	7.0
18	2.8	5.6	2.8	85.9	0.0	0.0	0.0	8.5
31	5.6	57.7	5.6	33.8	0.0	4.2	0.0	4.2
33	0.0	57.7	0	33.8	0.0	4.2	0.0	4.2
35	2.8	57.7	2.8	33.8	1.4	4.2	1.4	4.2
39	2.8	57.7	2.8	33.8	0.0	4.2	0.0	4.2
45	5.6	57.7	5.6	33.8	1.4	4.2	1.4	4.2
51	4.2	57.7	4.2	33.8	0.0	4.2	0.0	4.2
52	9.9	57.7	9.9	33.8	0.0	4.2	1.4	4.2
56	1.4	57.7	1.4	33.8	1.4	4.2	1.4	4.2
58	1.4	57.7	1.4	33.8	0.0	4.2	0.0	4.2
59	0.0	57.7	0.0	33.8	0.0	4.2	0.0	4.2
66	0.0	57.7	0.0	33.8	0.0	4.2	0.0	4.2
68	0.0	57.7	0.0	33.8	0.0	4.2	0.0	4.2

Table 14: HPV type-specific distribution according to cervical cytology results

#### **CHAPTER SIX**

#### 6. DISCUSSIONS OF RESULTS

#### 6.1 Discussions

Cervical cancer is among the most prevalent cancers in women, especially in Kenya with prevalence as high as 63.1% from the year 2018 estimates (18) and ranked the most common cause of cancer-related deaths among the females of ages 15–44 and the second chief cause of cancer among females. At present, the Pap test offers benefits and is the advised method for cervical cancer screening in Kenya, however, only a fairly small proportion of women are screened due to low attendance (56). Another detection method is to look for cervical cancer linked HPV genotypes in self-sampled urine, and this is an extensively accepted approach. In this study, the results that primarily aimed at comparing the detection rate of HPV in paired urine and cervical samples in HIV-positive women visiting the KNH CCC are presented. This study found an overall (total) prevalence of any HPV as high as 67.6% (68% to 2

decimal places) for cervical samples (true prevalence). Such result has been reported previously by Munoz et al. (51) found 70.6% and 63.2% HPV infection in cervical and urine samples respectively. Similarly, Luchters et al. (17), Menon et al (14) and Combita et al. (42) reported comparable values of 73.3%, 64% and 60.0% respectively. This study also reports HPV urine sample prevalence of 35.2% which is a little lower than urine prevalence reported by Combita et al. (42) of 64.72% and considerably lower than that of 81.5% (46) in somewhat similar populations.

These prevalence findings suggest that when test results between HPV testing by cervical sample method and urine were discrepant, the cervical approach is inclined to depict more women as HPV infected. However, the urine method appeared quite predictive of the cervical method and may serve as a useful non-invasive method. Besides, it has been reported that (first-void) urine-based sampling is acceptable among women (73.5%) when compared with clinician collected samples (21.2%) (57).

The diagnostic tests used were Roche Linear Array/Roche Cobas 4800. The Roche Linear Array is comparable to the Roche Cobas 4800 test and have an excellent agreement (58) and has been widely used for HPV diagnostics. As the trend from prevalence estimates in this study, it has been established previously that HPV is highly prevalent in cervical samples than in urine samples for any HR HPV (58).

As the primary endpoint, this study computed percent agreement and kappa values across the paired sampling methods. The statistical significance of the agreement was evaluated using McNemar's p-values. The McNemar's test (p-values <0.05) gave statistically significant results across the HPV types for the study to conclude that the detection performances of the urine and cervical samples were not equal. The McNemar's p-values corroborates the results obtained from kappa statistics, implying that thresholds of levels of agreement of  $\geq$ 0.84 cannot be attained (the levels set by this study) for it be used alternatively to cervical sample. This further implied that they don't have equal detection performances.

The level of agreement between detection in urine and cervical samples was reported for any HPV (k= 0.6855, 95% CI=0.5146–0.8563, McNemar p<0.001) were somewhat substantial but not comparable with cervical samples. This study also reported an overall % agreement of 67.6%) for any HPV. This percent agreement is consistent with a concordance of 65.2% reported by Nilyanimit et al. (41) and close to 71% reported by Jong et al. (46).

Among the women population of ages ranging from 21 to 65, just as in this present study, a study found a concordance of 88% using Cobas 4800 HPV detection assay (56). This current study also reports a percent agreement of 84.5% and 93.0% for urine in the detection of any HPV and HPV 16 and/or HPV 18 respectively. Other concordance values of between 60% to 100% have been reported by several other authors (51-53) in paired urine and cervical samples using varied detection assays.

Reporting the kappa coefficient (k), the level of agreement between the paired samples was 0.69 (95% CI=0.5146–0.8563) classified as substantial for any HPV, 0.41 (95% CI=0.2160– 0.6104) fair for any HR HPV, 0.70 (95% CI=0.4454–0.9534) substantial for HPV 16 and/or HPV 18, 0.39 (CI 95%=0.1922–0.5889) and fair for other HR HPV (Non-HPV 16/18) and were all statistically significant on McNemar's p-values, according to classifications of k. The k reported in this study agrees with previously reported k of 0.660 (95% CI=0.486– 0.833) for any HPV and 0.688 (95% CI=0.542–0.835) for HR HPV DNA (89). Prior studies have also found agreement (86.2%) in the HR HPV detection, with k of 0.65 classified as substantial agreement (59) and moderate agreement with cervix-based sampling (k=0.55) (60). Since urine-based sampling has found acceptance in women, the concordance results of this study suggest that, although urine-based HPV DNA testing may not be excellently equivalent to HPV DNA cervical testing head-to-head, it provides an opportunity to enhance coverage of cervical cancer screening.

This study found that the overall sensitivity of urine for any HPV detection is high at 77%, specificity and PPV of 100% and NPV are 68% respectively. These findings are comparable with Hernandez et al.'s 60) sensitivity and specificity of 51.0% and 96.2%, respectively; Tshomo et al.'s (61) 80% and pooled values reported by Pathak et al. (62) and suggest the utility of urine-based sampling in HPV detection.

The pap smears were mostly NILM (91.5%), HSIL (4.2%) with ASC-US, ASC-H (1.4%), LSIL all being 1.4%. In urine, HR HPV 35/45/56 occurred while cervical samples had mostly none HPV 16/18. The findings appear consistent with Maranga et al. (45) and Yamada et al. (13). When pap smears are the reference, the urine samples demonstrated better diagnostic performance relative to the cytological results. The NILM cytology was largely comprised of bacterial vaginosis 15.4% among other vaginal microecology/cervical inflammation of various causes and is associated with HPV genotypes (63).

Most of the NILM had undetectable viral load but with high HPV positivity in the paired urine and cervical samples as unexpected, this is probably due to HPV risk factors such as bacterial vaginosis, cervicitis among others. From the NILM perspective, it was inferred that urine-based HPV testing showed revisions to positive from negative results for the Pap test readings.

It is established in the medical literature that HIV amplifies the acquisition and persistence of HPV in women co-infected with HIV (41). In terms of the present study's population, HIV duration of 10 - 15 years seemed to be a predictor of HR HPV in the paired samples and in non-normal cytological samples. The undetectable HIV viral load appeared more predictive of NILM as expected.

#### 6.2 Conclusions

Although, detection rate in urine samples is a little lower than that of cervical samples, the findings of this study demonstrate that urine-based HPV test, although simple and reliable than the cervical sample test, can be employed not as a single test as cervical sample test and an certainly not as an alternative method but as a cotest with possible improvements of sample collection. The detection of HPV 16/18 was quite comparable but not by percent agreement alone. However, with pap smears as the reference, and as a non-invasive method as well, the urine samples provide better diagnostic performance than the cervical cytology. This study implies that urine-based HPV testing, if used, provides quite a higher specificity but a lower sensitivity with cervical samples and can detect cervical cancer much earlier than

the Pap test. The urine-based HPV DNA detection was almost corroborative with the cervical samples in all findings from pap smear cytology, with very few exceptions and exhibited substantial diagnostic accuracy for possible usage only in cytology triage.

#### 6.3 Recommendations

Given the non-invasiveness and better clinical/diagnostic performance, urine-based HPV sampling can be used as a better alternative for women who decline to undergo a Pap test. The non-invasive urine-based sampling for HPV DNA can potentially address the cultural and logistical barriers associated with Pap test and offers substantially comparable HPV testing to cervical samples, especially when considering the low screening levels and the high incidence and prevalence of cervical cancer reported in Kenya and elsewhere.

While it is not the reference standard, the use of this sampling approach would increase the cervical cancer screening coverage and adherence in programmes meant to mitigate the disease. However, going forward, it would require standardizing sample collection and processing methods.

The results of this study also underscore the need for additional and/or larger-scale research studies to assess urine-based sampling as alternatives to cervical HPV sampling for cervical cancer screening interventions and to clarify the gynaecologic implications of the discordant test results between the paired sampling approaches.

#### REFERENCES

- Bosch FX, Lorincz A, Muñoz N, Meijer CJLM, Shah K V. The causal relation between human papillomavirus and cervical cancer. J Clin Pathol [Internet]. 2002 Apr [cited 2019 Jun 19];55(4):244–65. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11919208
- Muñoz N, Bosch FX, de Sanjosé S, Herrero R, Castellsagué X, Shah K V., et al. Epidemiologic Classification of Human Papillomavirus Types Associated with Cervical Cancer. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2003 Feb 6 [cited 2019 Jun 19];348(6):518– 27. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12571259
- de Villiers E-M, Fauquet C, Broker TR, Bernard H-U, zur Hausen H. Classification of papillomaviruses. Virology [Internet]. 2004 Jun 20 [cited 2019 Jun 19];324(1):17–27. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/15183049
- Sargent A, Bailey A, Almonte M, Turner A, Thomson C, Peto J, et al. Prevalence of type-specific HPV infection by age and grade of cervical cytology: data from the ARTISTIC trial. Br J Cancer [Internet]. 2008 May 8 [cited 2019 Jun 19];98(10):1704– 9. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18392052
- Bouvard V, Baan R, Straif K, Grosse Y, Secretan B, El Ghissassi F, et al. A review of human carcinogens--Part B: biological agents. Lancet Oncol [Internet]. 2009 Apr [cited 2019 Jun 19];10(4):321–2. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/19350698
- Mandelblatt JS, Lawrence WF, Womack SM, Jacobson D, Yi B, Hwang Y, et al. Benefits and Costs of Using HPV Testing to Screen for Cervical Cancer. JAMA [Internet]. 2002 May 8 [cited 2019 Jun 19];287(18):2372. Available from: http://jama.jamanetwork.com/article.aspx?doi=10.1001/jama.287.18.2372
- Crotchfelt KA, Welsh LE, DeBonville D, Rosenstraus M, Quinn TC. Detection of Neisseria gonorrhoeae and Chlamydia trachomatis in genitourinary specimens from men and women by a coamplification PCR assay. J Clin Microbiol [Internet]. 1997 Jun [cited 2019 Jun 19];35(6):1536–40. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/9163477
- Jacobson DL, Womack SD, Peralta L, Zenilman JM, Feroli K, Maehr J, et al. Concordance of human papillomavirus in the cervix and urine among inner city adolescents. Pediatr Infect Dis J [Internet]. 2000 Aug [cited 2019 Jun 19];19(8):722–8. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10959740

- Dunne EF, Nielson CM, Stone KM, Markowitz LE, Giuliano AR. Prevalence of HPV Infection among Men: A Systematic Review of the Literature. J Infect Dis [Internet].
   2006 Oct 15 [cited 2019 Jun 19];194(8):1044–57. Available from: https://academic.oup.com/jid/article-lookup/doi/10.1086/507432
- Bruni L, Albero G, Serrano B, Mena M, Gómez D, Muñoz J, et al. ICO/IARC Information Centre on HPV and Cancer (HPV Information Centre). Human Papillomavirus and Related Diseases in the World. Summary Report 17 June 2019. [Internet]. 2019 [cited 2019 Jul 1]. p. 307. Available from: https://hpvcentre.net/statistics/reports/XWX.pdf
- Bruni L, Diaz M, Castellsagué X, Ferrer E, Bosch FX, de Sanjosé S. Cervical Human Papillomavirus Prevalence in 5 Continents: Meta-Analysis of 1 Million Women with Normal Cytological Findings. J Infect Dis [Internet]. 2010 Dec 15 [cited 2019 Jun 19];202(12):1789–99. Available from: https://academic.oup.com/jid/articlelookup/doi/10.1086/657321
- Ngugi CW, Schmidt D, Wanyoro R, Boga H, Wanzala P, Muigai AWT, et al. Prevalence of Human Papillomavirus infection by age and cervical cytology in Thika, Kenya. Afr J Health Sci [Internet]. 2011;19:58–66. Available from: http://www.ajhsjournal.or.ke/admin/current/Ua6K2meF3NI.pdf
- Yamada R, Sasagawa T, Kirumbi LW, Kingoro A, Karanja DK, Kiptoo M, et al. Human papillomavirus infection and cervical abnormalities in Nairobi, Kenya, an area with a high prevalence of human immunodeficiency virus infection. J Med Virol [Internet]. 2008 May [cited 2019 Jun 19];80(5):847–55. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18360898
- Menon S, Wusiman A, Boily MC, Kariisa M, Mabeya H, Luchters S, et al. Epidemiology of HPV Genotypes among HIV Positive Women in Kenya: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. PLoS One [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2019 Jun 19];11(10):e0163965. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27764092
- 15. Maranga IO, Hampson L, Oliver AW, Gamal A, Gichangi P, Opiyo A, et al. Analysis of factors contributing to the low survival of cervical cancer patients undergoing radiotherapy in Kenya. PLoS One [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2019 Jun 19];8(10):e78411. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24205226
- Omire A, Budambula NLM, Ochieng W, Baliach CC, Kerosi DO, Langat HK, et al. Assessment of Risk Predisposition to Human Papilloma Virus through Cervical

Infections Screening of Women Attending an Outpatient Health Facility in Nairobi, Kenya. J Biol Agric Healthc [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2019 Jun 19];4(22):28–36. Available from: https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Assessment-of-Risk-Predisposition-to-Human-Virus-of-Omire-Budambula/bf4af416967f882db5de3230de484e626d295868

- Luchters SMF, Vanden Broeck D, Chersich MF, Nel A, Delva W, Mandaliya K, et al. Association of HIV infection with distribution and viral load of HPV types in Kenya: a survey with 820 female sex workers. BMC Infect Dis [Internet]. 2010 Jan 26 [cited 2019 Jun 19];10:18. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20102630
- Maranga IO, Hampson L, Oliver AW, He X, Gichangi P, Rana F, et al. HIV Infection Alters the Spectrum of HPV Subtypes Found in Cervical Smears and Carcinomas from Kenyan Women. Open Virol J [Internet]. 2013 Jan [cited 2013 Apr 5];7:19–27. Available

from:http://www.pubmedcentral.nih.gov/articlerender.fcgi?artid=3594704&tool=pmce ntrez&rendertype=abstract

- De Vuyst H, Lillo F, Broutet N, Smith JS. HIV, human papillomavirus, and cervical neoplasia and cancer in the era of highly active antiretroviral therapy. Eur J Cancer Prev [Internet]. 2008 Nov [cited 2019 Jun 19];17(6):545–54. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18941376
- He X, Maranga I, Oliver A, Gichangi P, Hampson L, Hampson I. Analysis of the Prevalence of HTLV-1 Proviral DNA in Cervical Smears and Carcinomas from HIV Positive and Negative Kenyan Women. Viruses [Internet]. 2016 Sep 5 [cited 2019 Jun 20];8(9):245. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27608036
- 21. Burd EM. Human papillomavirus and cervical cancer. Clin Microbiol Rev [Internet].
  2003 Jan 1 [cited 2019 Jun 19];16(1):1–17. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12525422
- Pang CL, Thierry F. Human papillomavirus proteins as prospective therapeutic targets. Microb Pathog [Internet]. 2013 May [cited 2019 Jul 3];58:55–65. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23164805
- 23. Andersson S, Rylander E, Larsson B, Strand A, Silfversvärd C, Wilander E. The role of human papillomavirus in cervical adenocarcinoma carcinogenesis. Eur J Cancer [Internet]. 2001 Jan [cited 2019 Jun 19];37(2):246–50. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11166153
- 24. Nowak RG, Gravitt PE, He X, Ketende S, Dauda W, Omuh H, et al. Prevalence of

Anal High-Risk Human Papillomavirus Infections Among HIV-Positive and HIV-Negative Men Who Have Sex With Men in Nigeria. Sex Transm Dis [Internet]. 2016 Apr [cited 2019 Jun 19];43(4):243–8. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/26967301

- WHO. Human papillomavirus and HPV vaccines : technical information for policymakers and health professionals. World Health Organization. Geneva, Switzerland: World Health Organization; 2007. p. 36.
- 26. Houlihan CF, Larke NL, Watson-Jones D, Smith-McCune KK, Shiboski S, Gravitt PE, et al. Human papillomavirus infection and increased risk of HIV acquisition. A systematic review and meta-analysis. AIDS [Internet]. 2012 Nov 13 [cited 2019 Jun 19];26(17):2211–22. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22874522
- 27. Martins AES, Lucena-Silva N, Garcia RG, Welkovic S, Barboza A, Menezes MLB, et al. Prevalence of human papillomavirus infection, distribution of viral types and risk factors in cervical samples from human immunodeficiency virus-positive women attending three human immunodeficiency virus-acquired immune deficiency syndrome reference cent. Mem Inst Oswaldo Cruz [Internet]. 2014 Sep [cited 2019 Jun 20];109(6):738–47. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25317701
- 28. Jolly PE, Mthethwa-Hleta S, Padilla LA, Pettis J, Winston S, Akinyemiju TF, et al. Screening, prevalence, and risk factors for cervical lesions among HIV positive and HIV negative women in Swaziland. BMC Public Health [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2018 Apr 16];17(1). Available from:

https://vtechworks.lib.vt.edu/bitstream/handle/10919/78645/12889\_2017\_Article\_412 0.pdf?sequence=1

- Solomon D, Davey D, Kurman R, Moriarty A, O'Connor D, Prey M, et al. The 2001 Bethesda System: terminology for reporting results of cervical cytology. JAMA [Internet]. 2002 Apr 24 [cited 2019 Jun 19];287(16):2114–9. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/11966386
- 30. Dunne EF, Unger ER, Sternberg M, McQuillan G, Swan DC, Patel SS, et al.
  Prevalence of HPV Infection Among Females in the United States. JAMA [Internet].
  2007 Feb 28 [cited 2019 Jun 19];297(8):813. Available from: http://jama.jamanetwork.com/article.aspx?doi=10.1001/jama.297.8.813
- 31. Brinkman JA, Jones WE, Gaffga AM, Sanders JA, Chaturvedi AK, Slavinsky III J, et al. Detection of human papillomavirus DNA in urine specimens from human immunodeficiency virus-positive women. J Clin Microbiol [Internet]. 2002 Sep [cited

2019 Jun 19];40(9):3155–61. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12202546

- 32. Vorsters A, Van den Bergh J, Micalessi I, Biesmans S, Bogers J, Hens A, et al. Optimization of HPV DNA detection in urine by improving collection, storage, and extraction. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis [Internet]. 2014 Nov 12 [cited 2019 Jun 19];33(11):2005–14. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24916950
- 33. Drolet M, Bénard É, Boily M-C, Ali H, Baandrup L, Bauer H, et al. Population-level impact and herd effects following human papillomavirus vaccination programmes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infect Dis [Internet]. 2015 May [cited 2019 Jun 19];15(5):565–80. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25744474
- 34. Chow EPF, Machalek DA, Tabrizi SN, Danielewski JA, Fehler G, Bradshaw CS, et al. Quadrivalent vaccine-targeted human papillomavirus genotypes in heterosexual men after the Australian female human papillomavirus vaccination programme: a retrospective observational study. Lancet Infect Dis [Internet]. 2017 Jan 1 [cited 2019 Jun 19];17(1):68–77. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27282422
- Lee L-Y, Garland SM. Human papillomavirus vaccination: the population impact. F1000Research [Internet]. 2017 [cited 2019 Jun 19];6:866. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28663791
- 36. Nilyanimit P, Chansaenroj J, Karalak A, Laowahutanont P, Junyangdikul P, Poovorawan Y. Comparison of human papillomavirus (HPV) detection in urine and cervical swab samples using the HPV GenoArray Diagnostic assay. PeerJ [Internet].
  2017 [cited 2019 Jun 19];5:e3910. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/29038761
- 37. Daponte A, Pournaras S, Mademtzis I, Hadjichristodoulou C, Kostopoulou E, Maniatis AN, et al. Evaluation of high-risk human papillomavirus types PCR detection in paired urine and cervical samples of women with abnormal cytology. J Clin Virol [Internet].
  2006 Jul 1 [cited 2019 Jun 19];36(3):189–93. Available from: https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1386653206001168?via%3Dih ub
- Hagihara M, Yamagishi Y, Izumi K, Miyazaki N, Suzuki T, Kato H, et al. Comparison of initial stream urine samples and cervical samples for detection of human papillomavirus. J Infect Chemother [Internet]. 2016 Aug 1 [cited 2019 Jun 19];22(8):559–62. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27342077

39. Gupta A, Arora R, Gupta S, Prusty BK, Kailash U, Batra S, et al. Human papillomavirus DNA in urine samples of women with or without cervical cancer and their male partners compared with simultaneously collected cervical/penile smear or biopsy specimens. J Clin Virol [Internet]. 2006 Nov 1 [cited 2019 Jun 19];37(3):190–4. Available from:

https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1386653206002502?via%3Dih ub

- Cuschieri K, Nandwani R, McGough P, Cook F, Hogg L, Robertson C, et al. Urine testing as a surveillance tool to monitor the impact of HPV immunization programs. J Med Virol [Internet]. 2011 Nov 1 [cited 2019 Jun 19];83(11):1983–7. Available from: http://doi.wiley.com/10.1002/jmv.22183
- 41. Nilyanimit P, Wanlapakorn N, Niruthisard S, Pohthipornthawat N, Karalak A, Laowahutanont P, et al. Detection of human papillomavirus in male and female urine by electrochemical DNA chip and PCR sequencing. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev [Internet]. 2013;14(9):5519–25. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24175852
- 42. Combita AL, Gheit T, Gonzalez P, Puerto D, Murillo RH, Montoya L, et al. Comparison between Urine and Cervical Samples for HPV DNA Detection and Typing in Young Women in Colombia. Cancer Prev Res [Internet]. 2016 Sep 1 [cited 2019 Jun 19];9(9):766–71. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/27417431
- Bernal S, Palomares JC, Artura A, Parra M, Cabezas JL, Robles A, et al. Comparison of urine and cervical samples for detecting human papillomavirus (HPV) with the Cobas 4800 HPV test. J Clin Virol [Internet]. 2014 Dec 1 [cited 2019 Jun 19];61(4):548–52. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25453566
- Khunamornpong S, Settakorn J, Sukpan K, Lekawanvijit S, Katruang N, Siriaunkgul S. Comparison of Human Papillomavirus Detection in Urine and Cervical Samples Using High-Risk HPV DNA Testing in Northern Thailand. Obstet Gynecol Int [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2019 Jun 19];2016:6801491. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/28101107
- 45. Maranga IO, Hampson L, Oliver AW, He X, Gichangi P, Rana F, et al. HIV Infection Alters the Spectrum of HPV Subtypes Found in Cervical Smears and Carcinomas from Kenyan Women. Open Virol J [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2019 Jun 19];7:19. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23494633

- 46. Jong E, Mulder JW, van Gorp ECM, Wagenaar JKS, Derksen J, Westerga J, et al. The prevalence of human papillomavirus (HPV) infection in paired urine and cervical smear samples of HIV-infected women. J Clin Virol [Internet]. 2008 Feb [cited 2019 Jun 19];41(2):111–5. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18354821
- 47. Offord DR, Kraemer HC. Risk factors and prevention. Evid Based Ment Health [Internet]. 2000 Aug 1 [cited 2019 Aug 21];3(3):70–1. Available from: http://ebmh.bmj.com/cgi/doi/10.1136/ebmh.3.3.70
- 48. R Core Team. R: A language and environment for statistical computing [Internet]. R Foundation for Statistical Computing. Vienna, Austria: R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. ISBN 3-900051-07-0; 2018 [cited 2018 Aug 17]. Available from: http: //www.R-project.org/
- Cantor AB. Sample-Size Calculations for Cohen's Kappa. Psychol Methods. 1996;1(2):150–3.
- 50. De Vuyst H, Mugo NR, Chung MH, McKenzie KP, Nyongesa-Malava E, Tenet V, et al. Prevalence and determinants of human papillomavirus infection and cervical lesions in HIV-positive women in Kenya. Br J Cancer [Internet]. 2012 Oct 23 [cited 2019 Jun 20];107(9):1624–30. Available from: http://www.nature.com/articles/bjc2012441
- 51. Munoz M, Camargo M, Soto-De Leon SC, Sanchez R, Parra D, Pineda AC, et al. Human papillomavirus detection from human immunodeficiency virus-infected Colombian women's paired urine and cervical samples. PLoS One [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2019 Jun 19];8(2):e56509. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23418581
- 52. McHugh ML. Interrater reliability: the kappa statistic. Biochem medica [Internet].
  2012 [cited 2019 Jun 24];22(3):276–82. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/23092060
- 53. Martinez BAF, Leotti VB, Silva G de S e, Nunes LN, Machado G, Corbellini LG. Odds Ratio or Prevalence Ratio? An Overview of Reported Statistical Methods and Appropriateness of Interpretations in Cross-sectional Studies with Dichotomous Outcomes in Veterinary Medicine. Front Vet Sci [Internet]. 2017 Nov 10 [cited 2019 Jun 23];4(193). Available from: http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fvets.2017.00193/full
- Maldonado G, Greenland S. Simulation study of confounder-selection strategies. Am J Epidemiol [Internet]. 1993 Dec 1 [cited 2019 Jun 24];138(11):923–36. Available from:

https://academic.oup.com/aje/article/122634/Simulation

- Baharum MABN. Guidelines of the minimum sample size requirements for Cohen 's Kappa. Epidemiol Biostat Public Heal. 2017;14(2):1–10.
- 56. Gakidou E, Nordhagen S, Obermeyer Z. Coverage of Cervical Cancer Screening in 57 Countries: Low Average Levels and Large Inequalities. PLoS Med [Internet]. 2008 Jun 17 [cited 2019 Dec 12];5(6):e132. Available from: https://dx.plos.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0050132
- 57. Van Keer S, Tjalma WAA, Pattyn J, Biesmans S, Pieters Z, Van Ostade X, et al. Human papillomavirus genotype and viral load agreement between paired first-void urine and clinician-collected cervical samples. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis [Internet]. 2018 May 7 [cited 2019 Jun 28];37(5):859–69. Available from: http://link.springer.com/10.1007/s10096-017-3179-1
- 58. Hernandez BY, Tareg AC, Reichhardt M, Agapito A, Zhu X, Sy A, et al. Randomized controlled trial evaluating the utility of urine HPV DNA for cervical cancer screening in a Pacific Island population. J Glob Heal reports [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2019 Nov 22];2. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30542667
- 59. Khunamornpong S, Settakorn J, Sukpan K, Lekawanvijit S, Katruang N, Siriaunkgul S. Comparison of Human Papillomavirus Detection in Urine and Cervical Samples Using High-Risk HPV DNA Testing in Northern Thailand. Obstet Gynecol Int [Internet]. 2016 Dec 22 [cited 2019 Dec 4];2016:1–8. Available from: https://www.hindawi.com/journals/ogi/2016/6801491/
- 60 Hernandez BY, Tareg AC, Reichhardt M, Agapito A, Zhu X, Sy A, et al. Randomized controlled trial evaluating the utility of urine HPV DNA for cervical cancer screening in a Pacific Island population. J Glob Heal reports [Internet]. 2018 [cited 2019 Nov 22];2. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/30542667
- 61. Tshomo U, Franceschi S, Tshokey T, Tobgay T, Baussano I, Tenet V, et al. Evaluation of the performance of Human Papillomavirus testing in paired urine and clinician-collected cervical samples among women aged over 30 years in Bhutan. Virol J [Internet]. 2017 Dec 8 [cited 2019 Jun 19];14(1):74. Available from: http://virologyj.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12985-017-0744-2
- Pathak N, Dodds J, Zamora J, Khan K. Accuracy of urinary human papillomavirus testing for presence of cervical HPV: systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ [Internet]. 2014 Sep 16 [cited 2019 Jun 19];349:g5264. Available from: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25232064

63. Menon SS, Rossi R, Harebottle R, Mabeya H, vanden Broeck D. Distribution of human papillomaviruses and bacterial vaginosis in HIV positive women with abnormal cytology in Mombasa, Kenya. Infect Agent Cancer [Internet]. 2016 Dec 6 [cited 2019 Nov 22];11(1):17. Available from:

http://infectagentscancer.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s13027-016-0061-1

# **APPENDICES**

# APPENDIX A: INFORMED CONSENT FORM APPENDIX A.1 INFORMED CONSENT FORM - ENGLISH

Study number.....Sex.....Name.....Age.....

#### Introduction

Hello. I am Dr. Fatma Taher, a post-graduate student in the Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, University of Nairobi. This information form seeks informed consent for your participation in the study that seeks to compare the detection rate of HPV in urine and cervical samples in HIV-positive women attending the Comprehensive Care Centre at the Kenyatta National Hospital.

#### **Purpose of the study**

- 1. Determine the prevalence of HPV genotypes and correlates of HPV-infection in the HIV-positive women in the paired urine and cervical samples.
- 2. Determine the concordance of detection of HPV genotypes between urine and cervical samples.
- 3. Determine the Pap smear cytology profile of HIV-positive women.

#### List of investigators

Name	Role	Institution/Affiliation
Dr. Fatma Taher	Principal Investigator	UoN
Dr. I.S Orora. Maranga	Co-investigator	KNH
Dr. Francis X.O. Odawa	Co-investigator	UoN

#### Procedure

If you agree to participate in this study, you will receive an identification number. A trained interviewer will ask you several questions on risk factors associated with cervical cancer. The questions will be about socio-demographic characteristics, reproductive history, HIV history, and Antiretroviral therapy (ART) status. After that, you will be given a container to put some urine for sampling purposes. This will then be followed by a pelvic examination that will allow us to collect a sample from the opening of the uterus (the cervix).

#### **Risks/ Discomforts**

This study does not have any physical risks though there could be a minor invasion to your privacy when sensitive questions are being asked. There is slight discomfort when collecting a sample from your cervix.

#### Benefits

You will benefit from the study by knowing your HPV status and learning more about the risk factors associated with cervical cancer caused by HPV. You will also benefit from free Pap smear testing. In case we detect problems in your samples we shall refer you for more appropriate management.

#### Alternatives to participation/withdrawal from the study

If you decide not to take part in this study no one will force you to, so you will be free to make your own decision. You are free to withdraw from the study, and this shall not affect your care in any way, and you will not be discriminated in any way. You can also choose to take part in any other studies in the future.

#### Confidentiality

Any information you provide during the study will be kept strictly confidential. Your name will not appear on any study document and instead, we shall use a unique number assigned to your questionnaire that will match your collected sample as well.

#### Voluntariness

Your participation in this study, which will be in the form of an interview, pelvic examination, and provision of urine and cervical samples, is completely voluntary. You are free to choose whether or not to participate in this study. You are also free to withdraw from the study at any time you wish to do so.

#### Who to contact

You are encouraged to ask any questions to clarify any issues at any time during your participation in the study. If you need more information on the study, here are the contacts of persons coordinating the study.

Name	Mobile phone number	email address
Dr. Fatma Taher	0721128197	fatmataher@yahoo.com

For more information about your rights, research problems or questions about your rights as a research participant, you may contact the KNH/UoN ERC through the Secretary/Chairperson,

Kenyatta National Hospital-University of Nairobi Ethics and Research Committee Telephone No. 2726300 Ext. 44102 email <u>uonknh\_erc@uonbi.ac.ke</u>.

# Declaration

I have read and understood the study information. I have been given the opportunity to ask questions about the study. I understand that my taking part is voluntary; I can withdraw from the study at any time and I will not be asked any questions about why I no longer want to take part. I understand my personal details will be kept private. I hereby consent to participate in the said study as has been explained and as I have understood.

Participants' name:
Participants' signature:
Date:
Name of the Investigator: Dr. Fatma Taher
Signature of the Investigator:
Date:

# **APPENDIX A.2: INFORMED CONSENT FORM - KISWHAILI**

#### Fomu ya Kuomba Ridhaa

# Utangulizi

Hujambo, naitwa Dkt. Fatma Taher, kutoka chuo Kikuu cha Nairobi Idara ya Uzazi na Afya ya wanawake kwa jumla. Fomu hii ina habari inayoomba ridhaa yako ili ushiriki kwenye utafiti utakaofanywa ilikubaini virusi aina ya Human Papilloma kwenye mikojo ya wagonjwa ambao wanahudhuria kliniki ya UKIMWI Kenyatta National Hospital, Nairobi

# Madhumuni au lengo

- 1. Kuamua kuenea kwa aina-jeni ya virusi inayosababisha saratani ya kizazi kwa sampuli ya mkojo na ya kizazi na sababu ya hatari ya maambukizi kwa kina mama wanaoishi na virushi vya UKIMWI.
- 2. Kuamua makubaliano ya kutambua aina-jeni ya virusi inayosababisha saratani ya kizazi kati ya sampuli ya mkojo na ya kizazi.
- 3. Kuamua maelezo mafupi ya uchunguzi ya seli inayosababisha saratani ya kizazi baada ya kupimwa kwa kina mama wanaoishi na virusi vya UKIMWI.

Jina	Jukumu	Taasisi
Dr. Fatma Taher	Mtafiti mkuu	UoN
Dr. I.S Orora. Maranga	Mtafiti	KNH
Dr. Francis X.O. Odawa	Mtafiti	UoN

#### Orodha ya watafiti

# Utaratibu

Ukikubali kushiriki kwenye utafiti huu utapata namba yako ya kitambulizi halafu mtafiti mtaalamu atakuuliza maswali kuhusu hatari zinazohusishwa na saratani ya mfuko wa kizazi. Maswali yatakuwa kuhusu tabia ya kushiriki ngono, sifa ya mambo ya kijamii kidemografia, kuhusu ugonjwa wa ukimwi n.k.

# Madhara au changamoto

Utafiti huu hauna hatari zozote za kimwili , ila tu kutakuwa na uvamizi wa mambo madogo ya kibinafsi wakati wa kuulizwa maswali magumu. Na pia kuhisi usumbufu wakati ambao uchunguzi wa sehemu nyeti unafanyiwa ili kuchukua sampuli kutoka kizazi.

# Manufaa

Utanufaika kushiriki utafiti huu kwa kujifunza mengi kuhusu hatari zinazohusishwa na saratani ya mfuko wa kizazi inayoletwa na Human Papilloma. Juu ya hio habari utakayotupatia itasaidia ufahamu zaidi ya virusi papilloma. Pia itakuwa muhimu kwa madktari kufanya matibabu na uzuiaji wa ugonjwa huu.

# Njia mbadala za kushiriki
Ukiamua kutoshiriki utafiti huu hakuna mtu yeyote ambaye atakulazimisha, kwa hivyo utakuwa huru kufanya uamuzi wako mwenyewe na pia utajichagulia kushiriki kwenye utafiti mwingine wa siku zijazo.

#### Usiri

Habari yoyote ile utakayotupatia wakati wa utafiti huu utawekwa kwa siri kikamilifu. Jina lako halitajulikana popote bali tu utapatiwa namba yako ya kitambulizi.

#### Hiari

Ushirikiano wako kwenye utafiti huu ambao utakuwa kwa njia ya mahojiano ya moja kwa moja ni kujitolea kwa hiari yako. Utakuwa huru kuchagua kama utashiriki au kutoshiriki utafiti huu pia, utakuwa huru kujiondoa kwenye utafiti huu wakati wowote utakaotaka

#### Nani wa kuwasiliana nayo.

Unashauriwa kuuliza maswali yoyote ilikubaini maswala yote yanayoibuka wakati wa kushiriki kwenye utafiti. Kama utahitaji habari au mambo mengine kuhusu utafiti huu haya ndiyo majina ya wale ambao watahakikisha utafiti huu utafanyika bila tashwishi.

Jina	Nambari za simu	Barua pepe
Dkt. Fatma Taher	0721128197	fatmataher@yahoo.com

Kwa habari zaidi kuhusu haki zako, matatizo ya utafiti au maswali kuhusu haki zako kama mshiriki wa utafiti, unaweza kuwasiliana na KNH/UoN ERC kupitia Katibu/Mwenyekiti, Hospitali ya Taifa ya Kenyatta-Chuo Kikuu cha Nairobi Maadili na Utafiti Namba ya 2726300 Ext. 44102 barua pepe <u>uonknh\_erc@uonbi.ac.ke</u>.

#### Mkataba

Nimesoma na nimeelewa habari inayohusiana na utafiti huu. Nimepatiwa nafasi ya kuuliza maswali yanayohusiana na utafiti huu. Nimeelewa kwamba kushiriki kwangu ni wa kujitolea kwa hiari na ninaweza kujiondoa kwenye utafiti wakati wowote na sitaulizwa maswali kama vile mbona haushiriki tena kwenye utafiti. Ninaelewa kuwa mambo yanayonihusu yatawekwa kwa siri kikamilifu kwa hivyo nimekubali kushiriki kwenye utafiti huu kama vile nimeelezwa na kuelewa.

Jina la mshiriki:
Sahihi ya mshiriki:
Tarehe:
Jina la mtafiti: Dkt. Fatma Taher
Sahihi ya mtafiti:
Tarehe:

## APPENDIX B: SOCIODEMOGRAPHIC QUESTIONNAIRE

## Study ID Number\_\_\_\_ Interviewer Number\_\_\_\_

Date of interview (day/month/year) \_\_\_\_/\_\_\_\_/\_\_\_\_\_

### Study eligibility

Please confirm that the patient meets the study eligibility criteria and has read the information sheet and consented to the study

	Age over 18 years				
	Confirmed HIV positive status				
	Patient information sheet				
	Informed consent				
Agre	ed to collect samples: Yes	No			
A: S	ocio-demographic details				
1.	Date of birth (day/month/year)		/	/	
2.	Age			_ years	
3.	How many years of education did you	ı comp	olete?		years
4.	What is highest education level you h	ave co	mpleted	? None	
				Primary	
				Secondary	
		High	er Educa	tion/ Universit	y 🗌
				Don't know	
				Refuse	d 🗆
				Other, specify	у
5.	Marital status (tick one):	Marr	ried (mor	logamous)	
		Marı	ied (poly	gamous)	
		Sing	le		
		Divo	orced/Sep	arated	
		Wide	owed		
		Refu	sed		
		Coha	biting		
		Othe	r, specify	1	

6.	Employment (tick one):	Salaried job		(1)		
		Self-employed		(2)		
		Housewife		(3)		
		Unemployed		(4)		
		Casual labor	er	(5)		
		Refused		(6)		
		Other, specif	у	(7)		
7.	Household income per month (tick or	ne): None		(1)		
		< 5000 Ksh		(2)		
		5001 - 1000	0 Ksh	(3)		
		10001 - 15,0	000 Ksh	(4)		
		>15,000 Ksh	l	(5)		
		Don't know		(6)		
		Refused		(7)		
B:	<b>Reproductive History</b>					
	Do you have children?	Yes ()	No ()			
	If yes, how many?					
	Do you use contraceptive?	Yes ()	No ()			
	If yes, how often?	Regular ()	Sometimes ()	Rarel	уО	
	If yes, what type?	COCP ()	Barrier metho	ds ()	IUCD	0
		Others, speci	fy			
C:	Pap smear and HPV vaccine histo	ory				
	Have you ever had Pap smea	ar? Yes ()		No ()		
	If yes, how many times?	Once ()	Twice ()	Three	times ()	
	Have you been vaccinated a	gainst HPV?	Yes ()		No ()	
D:	Sexual behavior					
	Are you currently sexually active or	r have you even	been?			
	(Yes)	(No)				
	What was your age at first sexual in	ntercourse?				
	Below 18 years (1) 19-24 years	ears (2) Above	25 years (3)			
	How many partners have you had in	n the past?				
	1−2, 3−4, 5−9, ≥ 10					

	Do you use protection during sexual interc	course with your partner?
	Never (1) Rarely (2) Sometimes (3	3) Often (4
E:	History of STIs	
Have	e you ever been diagnosed with a sexually tra	ansmitted disease/infection?
	Yes (1) No (2)	
If yes	s, which one below here	
	Gonorrhea (1) Syphilis (3) Chlamydia (	(4)
	Others (specify)	
F: H	IV History	
HI	V Stage: CD4 Level:	Viral Load:
Wh	nen were you diagnosed as having HIV? (day	y/month/year)//
Ho	w was HIV detected? (tick only one)	
	- At the occasion of a VCT:	Yes 🗆
	- During pre-natal check-up:	Yes 🗆
	- Because of a sickness,	Yes 🗆
	Spec	cify:
	- Other, speci	cify:
	- Don't know:	
	- Refused:	
Are	e you currently on antiretroviral medications?	? Yes 🗆 No 🗆
		Don't know
		<b>Refused</b>
		Other, specify
If y	/es,	
	a) Specify current medications:	
	b) Original start date: / /	Don't know 🗆
	c) Do you know why you were started on an	ntiretroviral medication?
	- Because of sickness,	Yes 🗆
		Specify:
	- Because of low CD4 count:	Yes 🗆
	- Because of high viral load:	Yes 🗆
	- Other, specify:	

	-	Don't know:		
	-	Refused:		
E:	τ	Jrine and Cervical Sample		
	1.	Urine sample obtained	Yes ()	No ()
		If no, specify reason		
	2.	Cervical Sample obtained	Yes ()	No ()
		If no, specify reason		

#### **APPENDIX C: LABORATORY METHODS**

## DETECTION OF HIGH RISK (HR) GENOTYPE HPV USING THE COBAS 4800 SYSTEM AND THE COBAS 4800 HPV ASSAY

#### Purpose

The detection of HR genotype HPV using the Cobas 4800 automated system.

#### Scope

This procedure outlines the method for extraction amplification and detection of HPV genotype using the Cobas 4800 platform.

Specimens are limited to cervical cells collected in **Cobas** PCR Cell Collection Media (Roche Molecular Systems, Inc.), PreservCyt Solution (Cytyc Corp.) SurePath Preservative Fluid (BD Diagnostics-TriPath) and Evalyn® Brushes.

#### **Principles of the Procedure**

The Cobas 4800 Human Papillomavirus (HPV) Test is a qualitative *in vitro* test for the detection of Human Papillomavirus in patient specimens. The test utilizes amplification of target DNA by the Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) and nucleic acid hybridization for the detection of 14 high-risk (HR) HPV types in a single analysis. The test specifically identifies (types) HPV16 and HPV18 while concurrently detecting the rest of the high-risk types (31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66 and 68) at clinically relevant infection levels.

The Cobas 4800 HPV Test is based on two major processes:

(1) Automated specimen preparation to simultaneously extract HPV and cellular DNA;

(2) PCR amplification of target DNA sequences using both HPV and  $\beta$ -globin specific complementary primer pairs and real-time detection of cleaved fluorescent-labeled HPV and  $\beta$ -globin specific oligonucleotide detection probes.

Specimen preparation for the Cobas 4800 HPV Test is automated with the use of the Cobas x 480 instruments. Cervical specimens collected in Cobas PCR Cell Collection Media, PreservCyt Solution or SurePath Preservative Fluid are digested at elevated temperatures and then lysed in the presence of chemotropic reagent. Released HPV nucleic acids, along with the  $\beta$ -globin DNA serving as an internal control, are purified through absorption to magnetic glass particles, washed and finally separated from these particles, making them ready for PCR amplification and detection.

The Master Mix reagent for the Cobas 4800 HPV Test contains primer pairs and probes specific for the 14 high-risk HPV types and  $\beta$ -globin DNA. The detection of amplified DNA (amplicon) is performed during thermal cycling using oligonucleotide probes labeled with

four different fluorescent dyes. The amplified signal from twelve high-risk HPV types (31, 33, 35, 39, 45, 51, 52, 56, 58, 59, 66 and 68), is detected using the same fluorescent dye, while HPV16, HPV18, and  $\beta$ -globin signals are each detected with their own dedicated fluorescent dye.

All samples, if refrigerated, must be brought to ambient temperature before loading on the Cobas x 480 instruments.

The amplification process takes about 2 hours to complete.

• Analysis: the brush is re-suspended in medium to allow testing on Cobas 4800

## **APPENDIX D: STUDY TIMELINES**

Activity	March-	July	August	September	Oct	November	November
	June	2019	2019	2019	2019	2019	2019
	2019						
Proposal							
writing and							
presentation							
Ethical							
committee							
approval							
Data collection							
Data							
consolidation							
and analysis							
Compilation of							
report							

# APPENDIX E: STUDY BUDGET

Component	Duration/Number	Cost (KES)	Total (KES)
Research assistant	2	20000	40,000/=
Statistician	1	30000	30,000/=
HPV Charges	140	7000	980,000/=
Printing			
Consent form	150	20	3,000/=
Questionnaires	150	20	3,000/=
Final report	150	10	1,500/=
Miscellaneous	10,000		10,000/=
TOTAL			1,067,500/=